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MR FREE: Your Honour, this morning we have six witnesses
who are here to give evidence primarily on the topics of
professional support and supervision. Three of the
witnesses have already appeared before the Commission and
have been sworn. Father Bourke, Father McDonough and
Sister Crotty have not.

<MICHELLE KATHLEEN MULVIHILL, on former affirmation:

<DAVID ANDREW LEARY, on former oath: [10.05am]

<MICHAEL DAMIEN WHELAN, on former oath: [10.05am]

<GREGORY PETER BOURKE, sworn: [10.05am]

<THOMAS PATRICK McDONOUGH, sworn: [10.05am]

<EVELINE JEAN CROTTY, sworn: [10.05am]

<EXAMINATION BY MR FREE:

MR FREE: Just to introduce the members of the panel and
to reintroduce those of you who have appeared already,
starting with you, if I could, Dr Mulvihill, could you
repeat your full name, please, for the record?

DR MULVIHILL: Yes, Michelle Kathleen Mulvihill.

MR FREE: Dr Mulvihill, you gave evidence last week and
some of your background was explored then, but I think one
feature which didn't come out is that you were, yourself,
a member of a religious order for a time?

DR MULVIHILL: Yes, I was, yes, for some 12 to 14 years
a long time ago.

MR FREE: What order was that?

DR MULVIHILL: The Sisters of Mercy of Bathurst
congregation.

MR FREE: When did you leave the order?

DR MULVIHILL: I think it was 1984.

MR FREE: Just to remind the Commissioners, you are
a trained and registered psychologist?
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DR MULVIHILL: Yes, I am.

MR FREE: You run an organisational psychology practice?

DR MULVIHILL: Yes, I do, yes.

MR FREE: You have also acted as a consultant to various
Church bodies, both Catholic and Protestant?

DR MULVIHILL: Yes, I have, a number of those, over
a period of maybe 10 years.

MR FREE: That's in relation to mainly professional
standards and ethics?

DR MULVIHILL: That's correct, yes.

MR FREE: Thank you, Dr Mulvihill. Dr Whelan, again, you
were introduced when you gave evidence last week. You are
currently a parish priest at St Patrick's in Church Hill?

DR WHELAN: Correct.

MR FREE: I will explore this in a little more detail with
you later, but you are currently developing a professional
enhancement program for the Parramatta Diocese; is that
right?

DR WHELAN: Generally for clergy, and we will be piloting
it in the Parramatta Diocese in March.

MR FREE: It is intended to have a broader application
after that, is it?

DR WHELAN: Correct.

MR FREE: You have been involved in formation and teaching
and lecturing since about 1980; is that right?

DR WHELAN: Correct.

MR FREE: Thank you. Dr Leary, we were introduced to you
yesterday, but just to remind the Commissioners, you had
a previous career in youth work and counselling and you
hold a PhD in the counselling field?
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DR LEARY: True, yes.

MR FREE: Father Bourke, could I turn to you. Can you
state your full name, please?

FATHER BOURKE: Gregory Peter Bourke.

MR FREE: Father, you were ordained in 1982; is that
right?

FATHER BOURKE: 1981.

MR FREE: And you served as a priest and assistant priest
in various dioceses in the Archdiocese of Melbourne?

FATHER BOURKE: Various parishes in the Diocese of
Melbourne, yes.

MR FREE: Have you served in any other diocese?

FATHER BOURKE: No, I haven't.

MR FREE: You have also been involved in formation and
have served as the Director of Pastoral Studies at
Corpus Christi Seminary; is that right?

FATHER BOURKE: I have lectured in pastoral studies at
Catholic Theological College. I haven't been a director.

MR FREE: Thank you. Do you have any current involvement
in seminaries?

FATHER BOURKE: No, I don't have a formal link with any
seminary.

MR FREE: What is your current position?

FATHER BOURKE: My current position, I'm the National
Director for Clergy Life and Ministry.

MR FREE: Can you just explain a little what Clergy Life
and Ministry is?

FATHER BOURKE: Clergy Life and Ministry is a structure
that was set up I think in 1986 by the Australian Catholic
Bishops. The understanding is that every diocese would
appoint its own director for Clergy Life and Ministry, and
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then the national director would assist those diocesan
directors to do their job and to resource them and to do
a national network and be a point of reference and
encouragement.

I'm also Executive Secretary to the Bishops Commission
for Church Ministry and the Catholic Council for Clergy
Life and Ministry that advises that Commission, so I'm
a conduit to the bishops for a national feel of issues and
programs and resources that might be taken up by individual
dioceses.

MR FREE: You mentioned there that you assist the
directors for Clergy Life and Ministry in doing their job
at the diocesan level. What is that?

FATHER BOURKE: Well, once a year we have conferences as
a state group of directors, and then once a year we have
a national conference. At those conferences, we share
reports about the issues that are arising and about
resources and programs and strategies that might further
address the needs of clergy in Australia according to the
Integrity of Ministry document.

MR FREE: We will talk a little today about issues of
ongoing formation, for instance. Is that something that
directors for Clergy Life and Ministry are responsible for
within each diocese?

FATHER BOURKE: Correct, yes. The primary responsibility
is the bishop, and the director assists the bishop in that
responsibility.

MR FREE: Thank you. Can you explain what role the new
body, Catholic Professional Standards Limited, will have in
relation to the work that you do?

FATHER BOURKE: As I understand it, the new body will
monitor the Integrity in Ministry and the protocols put in
place for the safeguarding of children and ethics in
ministry, and then it is my hope that they will also
monitor some developments that might be approved and be
embraced. One is the appraisal of ministry, for example,
to ensure that diocesan clergy are faithfully responding to
the invitation of Integrity in Ministry principles.

MR FREE: Is that something that you will have personal
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responsibility for, as well as the national director of
Clergy Life and Ministry?

FATHER BOURKE: It would fall into the gamut of a national
network and a national resource that would be given to
individual dioceses.

MR FREE: Thank you, father.

Sister Crotty, can I turn to you, please. Can you
state your full name?

SISTER CROTTY: Eveline Jean Crotty.

MR FREE: Sister, you have a masters degree in clinical
pastoral counselling; is that right?

SISTER CROTTY: That's correct.

MR FREE: Within that degree, you majored in supervision
in pastoral ministry?

SISTER CROTTY: That's correct.

MR FREE: Where did you undertake that study?

SISTER CROTTY: I took that study in Emmanuel College in
Boston.

MR FREE: You are a senior accredited supervisor with the
Association of Pastoral Supervisors and Educators in the
UK; is that right?

SISTER CROTTY: That's correct.

MR FREE: There is an association in Australia and
New Zealand called the Association for Clinical Pastoral
Education. You are also accredited with them?

SISTER CROTTY: I was accredited with that. I'm no
longer. I'm now accredited with the AAOS, Australasian
Association of Supervision - I'm a supervisor trainer with
them - and also with Transforming Practices, which is
a professional association for pastoral supervisors.

MR FREE: That association that you have just referred to
deals with supervision of all kinds, does it - pastoral and
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non-pastoral?

SISTER CROTTY: The Australasian Association of
Supervision is for professional supervisors, and the
supervisors that we train are actually recognised through
that association, through that professional association.
And as pastoral supervisors, they are recognised through
Transforming Practices.

MR FREE: Can you explain a little what Transforming
Practices is?

SISTER CROTTY: Transforming Practices is an association
of pastoral supervisors which Dr Alex Nelson and myself and
a couple of other supervisors formed in 2005 as one for the
training of pastoral supervisors. It is an ecumenical
association.

MR FREE: Does it have an accreditation or registration
process?

SISTER CROTTY: Yes, we do.

MR FREE: How many accredited supervisors do you have?

SISTER CROTTY: We have about 12 who are recognised, we
call it. We're not a training institute as such, but we
both have training in transformative learning.

MR FREE: Thank you. Sister, you are also a member of
a religious order; is that right?

SISTER CROTTY: I am, the Institute of the Sisters of
Mercy of Australia and Papua New Guinea.

MR FREE: When did you join the order?

SISTER CROTTY: In 1965.

MR FREE: You're the Coordinator of the Urban Ministry
Movement in Sydney; is that right?

SISTER CROTTY: That's correct.

MR FREE: Can you tell us a little what that is?

SISTER CROTTY: Yes. I formed that little group back in
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1990. I did my training in clinical pastoral education at
the Austin Hospital back in 1980, and as I was going to be
moving out into a Housing Commission area, I was interested
in being able to take that process more out of the hospital
and more into an urban way of training of people.

So we talked about it for some years. I was living
out in Cranebrook for six years and we had ministers of
other religions coming to us saying, "How do you sustain
yourself in this kind of work?" We found we had parole
officers and community services people burning out very
quickly and we were finding that we were being sustained,
and it was through the reflected practice on the work that
we were doing that sustained us.

So I created this course and then eventually went to
Boston to do further training. They had a parish-based
program. I wanted to make it urban so that we could also
train chaplains in prison ministry, people working on the
streets, people working in Aboriginal ministry,
congregations, parishes - much broader, and it was always
an ecumenical program.

MR FREE: Does that program still exist?

SISTER CROTTY: I ran that program until 2014 and I handed
it - my institute handed that to the Uniting Church. We
have leased it to them for five years. I had been running
it for nearly 30 years. It was time to hand it over, and
that was the best place to put it, because we have worked
very closely with the Uniting Church over the years.
I have trained many of their ministers, who were really
interested in getting into the area of looking at pastoral
ministry and being supervised in their practice.

MR FREE: Thank you, sister. I'll come back to the topic
of pastoral supervision a little later and ask you to
elaborate.

Father McDonough, if I could turn to you, could
you state your full name, please?

FATHER McDONOUGH: Thomas Patrick McDonough.

MR FREE: Father, you are the Provincial Superior of the
Congregation of the Passion?
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FATHER McDONOUGH: Yes, I am.

MR FREE: How long have you been a member of that order?

FATHER McDONOUGH: I've been a member of that order for
51 years.

MR FREE: The province of which you are the superior
covers Australia, New Zealand, Papua New Guinea and
Vietnam; is that correct?

FATHER McDONOUGH: That's correct, yes.

MR FREE: How long have you been provincial?

FATHER McDONOUGH: Four years.

MR FREE: You were ordained in, I think, 1972?

FATHER McDONOUGH: 1972, yes.

MR FREE: Have you also been involved in formation?

FATHER McDONOUGH: Yes, I have been, on a number of
levels. After I was ordained, I was sent for further
studies in theology at the Catholic University of Leuven in
Belgium. When I returned, at the Yarra Theological Union,
a consortium of eight or nine religious orders who trained
their students together, formed our students together -
I taught there for the next 14 or 15 years.

During that time in our own domestic residence, our
domestic passionist seminary with our own students, I was
involved in their general formation as one of the three or
four seniors in the house. I was dean of studies for them
during all of that time. I was also superior of the house
for 10 years. I was also on our Provincial Advisory
Council as a consultor for initial formation during that
time.

After that, I was - I finished work in the seminary
and began work in parishes. During that time also, as
a member of the Provincial Advisory Council, I helped set
up our own Province Formation Commission and was chair of
that a number of times and a member of it for 14 or so
years, also, again, a consultor for initial and ongoing
formation. And now, as provincial, I have overall
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responsibility for the education and formation of our men
in Papua New Guinea, Vietnam and here in Australia where we
have young men in formation.

MR FREE: Thank you. How many young men do you have in
the process of formation at the moment?

FATHER McDONOUGH: In the three countries, 55.

MR FREE: How many in Australia?

FATHER McDONOUGH: There are five studying here in
Australia. There are four or five in the international
novitiate here in Australia. Last year, there were nine in
Papua New Guinea and there were 30, approximately, in
Vietnam.

MR FREE: Thank you, father. You are also the
Vice President of Catholic Religious Australia; is that
right?

FATHER McDONOUGH: Yes, I am.

MR FREE: That's the body which oversees religious orders?

FATHER McDONOUGH: Mmm-hmm. Well, I wouldn't say
"oversees" but coordinates with the religious orders.

MR FREE: Thank you, father.

Father Bourke, can I turn to you, please, and ask you
some questions in relation to ongoing formation and its
development over time. Can you just give us an overview,
please, in the period before 1992, when a papal document
came out that I will ask you about, but focusing first on
the period before 1992, what ongoing formation activities
were available to priests and religious?

FATHER BOURKE: Before 1992?

MR FREE: Yes.

FATHER BOURKE: Not a great deal of resources were
available. In the time - I might just refer to my notes?

MR FREE: Certainly.
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FATHER BOURKE: I think if we go back, say, to the 1950s,
ongoing formation was really seen as clergy gatherings in
the presence of the bishop, and the bishop would give talks
and directions, really.

At that time, support was informal amongst each other,
but there was a large body of clergy and there were larger
presbyteries, for example, and there were long almost
apprenticeships of assistant priests, up to 14, 18 years in
some dioceses. So there was a degree of sort of ad hoc,
natural accompaniment. That was hit or miss. Sometimes it
was marvellous. Other times it was disastrous.

In the mid-1970s into the mid-1980s, ongoing formation
began to be provided by dioceses, and it was mainly in the
area of pastoral formation or more about restructuring
parishes, parish councils, things like that, not so much on
personal formation and development.

Support was more problematic as numbers quickly
dropped away, so workloads suddenly increased and there
were fewer priests and there were greater degrees of
burnout and needs, and the support for ongoing formation
and what we would recognise as good things in integrity of
ministry weren't really happening as you would wish in that
area.

There was an emergence of supervision. There was
clinical pastoral education, there were focus groups,
support groups, supervision groups, but they were sort of
not normative but beginning to happen and to emerge.

In 1981, the Australian Bishops constituted a centre
called St Peter's Centre in Canberra, and that was for
ongoing formation and renewal. So it was really targeted
at that age group of clergy that were ordained perhaps in
the 1960s and the 1950s and had a lot of catch-up to do
with pastoral formation and areas of personal development.
That closed in 1989 and about 330 priests did the
sabbatical course in that time.

MR FREE: Was that a matter of voluntary take-up by those
priests or were the dioceses requiring people to attend, in
the time that it was running?

FATHER BOURKE: I can't give a really accurate answer to
that. I know some men who did go, and they went as
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volunteers, so it could have been a bit of both. I think
the large part was that people went because they wanted to
be renewed and to find some support.

So in 1985, the Australian Bishops brought a priest
called Father Vince Dwyer and that introduced a more
systematic and sophisticated approach, where 16 dioceses,
I think, participated in that program of Vince Dwyer.
Clergy entered into psychological assessment and they had
feedback about that assessment, and then there were
training programs for priests to accompany one another on
the level of accompaniment, of listening to one another, to
be supported, to make suggestions.

From that, what we would call support groups happened,
and there were a good number of those groups happening, but
that was on a level of support and that type of thing.

MR FREE: Again, father, do you know, was participation in
that program that Father Dwyer was running a voluntary
thing or was it something required by the dioceses?

FATHER BOURKE: I participated in that myself in
Melbourne. Great numbers turned up, yes, and I just can't
remember, but I think - Archbishop Little didn't have
a culture of making things mandatory. It was usually
invitational. That was quite a successful program. As
I said, 16 dioceses participated in that. That was the
beginning, then, of ongoing formation.

Then the year after, in 1986, the Ministry of the
Priest program, which is now known as Clergy Life and
Ministry, began. In most dioceses, there was a director,
and they began a national network of conferences, so that
led up to the late 1980s and to Pastores dabo vobis.

MR FREE: Pastores dabo vobis was the papal document which
came out in 1992, and it included quite explicit statements
in relation to ongoing formation, including - I think this
is one you have singled out - "There is no profession, job
or work which does not require constant updating if it is
to remain current and effective."

FATHER BOURKE: Correct, yes.

MR FREE: Was that a significant change in terms of
messages from the Vatican on this topic?
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MR FREE: Yes, I think that would mark a significant
change. That was a fresh approach. I remember formators
in seminaries at the time were so pleased with the document
that it gave credence for the work that they were already
doing or attempting to do and promote.

MR FREE: What practical change resulted?

FATHER BOURKE: The big emphasis was that they identified
human formation as the hinge for the other pillars,
intellectual, spiritual and personal, as the most important
element in formation. In other words, if you are not
a functioning, natural, warm, loving human being, you can
learn theories and have degrees, but it's not going to do
much.

MR FREE: We heard a little earlier in the week about the
formation process in the pre-ordained period. Focusing on
the period after ordination, did things change after 1992?

FATHER BOURKE: Post ordination? Yes. By that stage,
there was a Clergy Life and Ministry director and they
began to have programs and annual conferences, guest
speakers, sometimes international speakers, and there was
probably an emergence from those speakers and input often
on pastoral formation, but it began to have some topics
about mental health and those kinds of awarenesses.
Burnout was a big issue at that time, and what caused
burnout, and there was call for a change of role for clergy
and different living conditions, not to live in
presbyteries, where their office was, and to have more time
off. A sabbatical program was introduced, and in some
parishes a long service program was introduced.

MR FREE: Some of the material which has been submitted to
the Commission suggests that the take-up of those kinds of
ongoing formation programs was fairly ad hoc. Would you
agree with that?

FATHER BOURKE: I would agree with that, and I think
that's sort of the kernel that we will probably get to,
that it has been invitational and has been taken up
probably by the usual suspects, the high-functioning,
interested people, but the degree of non-compliance has
been the majority of people.
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MR FREE: In the 1990s, were you aware of any dioceses
that made attendance at those kinds of ongoing formation
seminars mandatory?

FATHER BOURKE: Well, I just wouldn't know. In 1992,
I wouldn't be in a position to know. Have I heard of that
since? I haven't heard that being said, that a diocese has
made it mandatory.

Having said that, though, from my experience this past
year of being national director, it is the rural dioceses,
the smaller dioceses - they may be few in number, but they
seem to have almost 100 per cent turn-up to their retreats
and their conferences, whereas in the bigger dioceses,
people get lost - that kind of sense of feeling that you
belong and that you will be missed if you are not there, in
a good sense.

MR FREE: Father, the Integrity in Ministry document came
out in 2004 - is that right?

FATHER BOURKE: 2004 - about then, I think that's correct,
yes.

MR FREE: That also contained statements in relation to
ongoing formation including calling on bishops and
superiors to make provision for continuing education
programs, educative and support structures, opportunities
for formation, development and renewal.

FATHER BOURKE: Mmm-hmm.

MR FREE: Again, was that a significant change in terms of
the directive?

FATHER BOURKE: It wasn't a significant change. I mean,
it was refreshing. It was in a document that was national
and that was approved and received. Before the document
was printed there was an increased desire for those things
but again, when you look at attendance rates, there's room
for criticism there.

MR FREE: As in how effectively it was taken up?

FATHER BOURKE: That not enough people were taking up the
opportunity to engage in ongoing formation in all its
attributes, for wellbeing and for personal development, for
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learning skills in management and supervision of their own
ministry. The document was there and it probably helped
some people come to it, but it didn't sort of change people
overnight.

MR FREE: Can I ask the rest of the panel whether,
focusing on that period after Integrity in Ministry came
out, they have anything to add about the take-up of the
ongoing formation opportunities that it referred to?

DR LEARY: My limited experience of working in dioceses
suggests that Father Bourke's comment about country
dioceses is probably quite accurate. My experience of
working in the Diocese of Sale in the last 12 months - they
have 27 priests and the majority of those priests have
turned up to ongoing formation sessions that I've been
running around human development and relational
understandings. I've been quite impressed by the
availability, the psychological availability, of these
priests to learn and to change and to discuss and to
participate in the processes that are offered to them.

Anecdotally, I would agree that I think the take-up
after Integrity in Ministry was probably pretty slack, but
I can see some evidence that priests, both locally trained
and ordained priests and priests from overseas, at least in
the one diocese that I have had involvement with of recent
times, have been positively engaged and can see the benefit
and have shown a real interest in the psychological. That
says to me that there is a growing awareness that this may
well be a gap in their formation and that they need this
and that they are eager to participate in programs that
offer them assistance in this area.

DR MULVIHILL: Both Dr Leary and myself have lectured at
the Institute of Counselling in Sydney. That was set up in
1970 in the Archdiocese of Sydney and it continued - it
moved over to the Catholic University in the 2000s. There
weren't a lot of priests who were attracted. It was
a course in counselling, two or three years, a diploma.
A lot of religious women came and a lot of religious men
came and then a lot of laypeople came. But I don't think
it's around now.

MR FREE: Can I just ask on that - I will come to you in a
moment, father, but specifically on that - is that a course
that those religious institutes would have paid for on
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behalf of their members?

DR MULVIHILL: Yes. Well, laypeople paid for themselves.
The religious brothers and nuns would have been paid for.
The diocesan priests I think paid for themselves out of
their own stipends, to come. As time went on, some of them
would have been paid for their dioceses.

It was in Sydney. It was a very successful program
over time, but it didn't last, unfortunately.

DR LEARY: That particular program eventually morphed
through - it was on site at Australian Catholic University
and around about 2009/2010 it morphed into the Masters of
Clinical Counselling at Australian Catholic University.

Some of the staff - Ron Perry who initiated the
program originally - still have engagement with that
program.

The one thing it did lose, and this is one of the
critical aspects of ongoing professional development, when
it morphed into that more academic program - not that the
original one didn't have academic content to it, because it
did - it lost the experiential. So a big part of that
Institute of Counselling diploma was two or three years of
group process. Every week there was a group process that
the student was required to engage in. That was terribly
formative, because it assisted with what we were talking
about yesterday, and that is a growing sense of
self-awareness, which is absolutely imperative to good
professional practice.

DR MULVIHILL: And getting feedback - feedback loops, and
so on.

DR LEARY: That's right.

MR FREE: Father McDonough?

FATHER McDONOUGH: I was just going to comment on the
experience of religious during some of that time. I'm not
quite as familiar, or not familiar, with some of the
practices of the religious brother congregations, but for
the clerical congregations and for ourselves, during the
late 1980s and 1990s - even earlier, after the Vatican
Council, as some of the rigidity in religious orders eased,
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there was great excitement about professional development,
personal development, theological development, human
development.

There were opportunities for people to ask for
opportunities from their superiors, from their
congregations, to do studies - part-time, university,
overseas. There were opportunities offered by religious
congregations to their people, not just those like myself -
at the time, you were only asked to go overseas to study if
you were going to end up teaching in the seminary itself -
but on just broader issues of ministerial skills, people
would do courses in sociology, psychology, counselling.
Some would take more practical courses if their issues were
administration or business management.

So there were many opportunities like that.
Congregations provided their own educational opportunities.
They would have seminars, especially the sisters, sometimes
more so than the men. Overseas lecturers would be brought
in to educate and offer seminars around the country, which
still happens today. So there were many of those sorts of
opportunities which were often aimed at individuals rather
than the culture of the whole group.

As you moved into the 1990s, with the Integrity in
Ministry, and with the growing awareness of the issues of
child abuse - or perhaps more so, then, alongside child
abuse, was the professional standards lapses and boundary
violations. A number of the focuses became more centred on
either those particular areas of professional standards or
they were focused on, as Father Bourke mentioned, human
development, wellbeing, wholeness. That is where that
Integrity of Ministry document was very helpful to add
force to what in fact was happening already amongst the
religious orders and the religious themselves.

I would agree with him that congregations had
educational episodes for their congregations on Integrity
in Ministry and how to implement it. Some had their own
little projects - in my congregation it was a life plan for
each religious that they would draw up. They would draw it
up and then consult with our formation commission.

The various congregations also during that time, the
1990s, would have their own formation commissions that
would try to change the culture to one of lifelong
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learning, from initial formation and then you're right for
the rest of your life, and then those commissions would
have plans and projects. They would earmark people for
further development; they would earmark needs that needed
to be addressed. But by and large, it was left to the
individual how well or not they did that.

Since then, I think one of the challenges in religious
congregations is, apart from the newer generation just
coming through or the orders from overseas, the ageing of
the religious. They are beyond doing courses and they are
not interested in going along to a seminar. So a lot of
that, some of that ongoing formation and ongoing learning
and lifelong learning emphasis lapsed because many of the
religious over the last years have reached a point where
they were 60, 70, 80 and up and no longer had the energy or
the drive for those programs and now, with this particular
Royal Commission, emphasis has come back again on the need
even for them to take on board the need for more education,
development and compliance.

MR FREE: Thank you. Can I ask, you have focused on what
was happening at the level of particular congregations.
Were those congregations given guidance from any national
bodies or policy documents in terms of the principles that
should guide their ongoing formation?

FATHER McDONOUGH: Apart from things like the Integrity in
Ministry - Pastores dabo vobis didn't have as much
influence on religious because many of those things were
already taking place. So it wasn't a significant shift for
religious when Pastores dabo vobis came out. Much of that
was already happening.

But during that time, CRA was called ACLRI - the
Australian community leaders of religious organisation.
There was a central body, as there is now of the CRA, and
then there were also state bodies, which were offshoots -
independent of but also offshoots, because they had the
same clientele, in fact - all the religious in New South
Wales, all the religious in South Australia. And those
independent bodies were also, as religious together,
discussing, planning with the organisational leadership
team, a number of religious, men and women, what was needed
for the different congregations under their umbrella to
provide programs for it. But in terms of any central
management or protocol or something that was laid down, no,
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no.

MR FREE: What about now?

FATHER McDONOUGH: No, still not, no. The Catholic
Professional Standards, hopefully, will mandate something,
or the Royal Commission will mandate something in that area
that is required.

We as CRA - we have done and produced a draft document
for initial formation for all religious communities - men,
women, active, apostolic - protocols for professional
standards and personal development, but not for ongoing
formation or supervision.

MR FREE: Thank you. Do you have a view, father, about
whether priests and religious should be mandated to
participate in ongoing formation and professional
development?

FATHER McDONOUGH: Yes, I do. Yes, definitely. In
speaking from my situation as a provincial, I think one of
my prime responsibilities is to ensure that the religious
for whom I am responsible have the appropriate education,
formation and compliance as required for them to
effectively be ministers to people.

I think one of the challenges for religious is calling
out the bad behaviour of our fellows, partly because,
unlike perhaps diocesan priests who live one in a parish,
we live together and we see it upfront, but we also have
a much closer relationship with each other as a religious
family. And most of us aren't confrontational by nature,
so calling out bad behaviour is not a strength that we
have - it is not a strength that I have. But it is part of
the job. And also part of professional behaviour now
requires that sort of compliance. If their own internal
self-discipline doesn't allow for it, we do. And as
I mentioned in a briefing with you, we are on the point in
our congregation, as the Archdiocese of Sydney may be, too,
of making appraisal and compliance mandatory, and the
consequence of not complying would be withdrawal from
ministry or asking the archdiocese to withdraw faculties
from someone.

MR FREE: So for members of your order, it is within your
power as provincial to require them, say, to participate in
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a certain number of hours of professional development?

FATHER McDONOUGH: Yes, yes.

MR FREE: Dr Whelan, can I turn to you, please. I want to
ask you about your own views on whether there ought to be
mandatory requirements of that kind, but just before I get
to that, can you perhaps describe, please, the program you
have been developing in Parramatta?

DR WHELAN: Yes. It is a program for clergy, not just for
Parramatta. The people organising it apart from myself are
Sister Marie Biddle, who works with me at the Aquinas
College, and Dr Gerard Webster, whom I believe is known to
the Commission. He has had 30 years of experience in the
area of therapy, particularly with sexual abuse.

We took about a year to get a focus on what we were
actually wanting to do and we came up with the idea or the
title of Professional Enhancement. We want it to be
a positive thing, something that promotes wellbeing, so
that clerics feel good about themselves and about their
ministry, in the belief that people who are sad about
getting out of bed in the morning to minister to people
aren't good ministers. It is not a question of forcing
happiness; it is a question of discovering something.

Our focus will be relationships, and that's easier
said than done, but the primary relationship is with
oneself - what's going on inside a person becomes what's
going on outside a person. Relationships that are
realistic, honest and life-giving do tend to beget a growth
in wellbeing and an ability to connect with people in a way
that is life-giving too. Self-awareness is going to be
a crucial part of it.

Our method is going to involve group discussions. We
will watch movies together. There will be input on
structures, ways of thinking, processes of dealing with
what's going on with a person. We will look, for example,
to the work of Eugene Gendlin and focusing as a way of
listening, with a view to developing - this is a bit of
a pilot program with a view to developing something that is
translatable to other dioceses and other groups.

MR FREE: Who will be attending, firstly, the pilot
program?
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DR WHELAN: There are seven priests who have committed
themselves to do it and it will take four weeks in the
month of March, this coming March.

MR FREE: They are people who have volunteered for the
program?

DR WHELAN: They have volunteered for the program.

MR FREE: Has there been any discussion of whether the
program is the kind of thing that would be appropriate to
become mandatory?

DR WHELAN: No. I would resist that, quite frankly,
Mr Free, because on the one hand I think it should be -
some kind of supervision, some kind of appraisal should be
mandatory; this kind of program, not necessarily.

MR FREE: Can I ask the other panel members on this
question - we will talk specifically about supervision in a
few moments and different types of supervision, but
focusing on what is often thought of as professional
development, can I ask the other panel members whether they
have a view about whether there should be mandatory
participation in professional development for priests and
religious?

SISTER CROTTY: Yes, I do, because every other
professional who is involved with people does have to have
professional development and actually show that to their
registering board every year - how much supervision and how
much professional development in the area that they are
working in that they do. Otherwise, you get deregistered.
So I think it's absolutely important that we keep up to
date with modern trends and what is actually happening.

DR MULVIHILL: I have a little difficulty with the "old
age" claim, that people may be too tired. I understand
that they would be too tired. My doctor is 75 and I hope
he has been doing some work before I get to see him, and he
is still going. I don't buy it. I can't buy that.

MR FREE: Do you have a view, Dr Mulvihill, on whether it
should be mandated?

DR MULVIHILL: On some very significant areas it has to
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be - around boundaries, given the number of boundary
violations that continue to happen, as we heard from
Gerardine Robinson the other day, there has to be more and
more education about what is on and what is not, what is
appropriate and what is not.

I also have a little difficulty with silos. I'm
sorry, Father Whelan, but seven men who are priests
together being mandated, or maybe volunteering - it sounds
like a great program, but how are we going to bust out of
the silos so that people can grow in human development
together, men, women, laypeople, people who are in and out
and so on. I'm sure you have thought about all of those
things.

MR FREE: Is that an issue you would address by changing
the participants in the program or the instructors? How
would you address that concern?

DR MULVIHILL: I'm sure Father Whelan has gone through
this with his team very finely and very well and they have
had to make a decision, but, for me, it's time to move past
the silos. People need to be together. They need to be in
groups, talking and learning from each other - priests and
religious and laypeople and everybody else, and perhaps
interfaith - so that people start to loosen up a bit now.
It's time to get out of the silos. They don't work. Look
what has happened.

MR FREE: Father Whelan?

DR WHELAN: I agree with what Dr Mulvihill is saying. One
of the issues we did come up with, and we wrestled with
this for over a year - we have to start somewhere, prise
the door open, as it were. I think we are dealing with a
very, very elusive thing, and it is called culture. If we
don't do some serious thinking about the culture that we're
dealing with, we're not going to get anywhere. So I would
like to think that in time - and we actually did talk about
having other people involved - if we can get it to work
with one group, chances are we can get it to work with
another group and different kinds of group. So this is
ad experimentum. We have to start somewhere.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: Could I just explore one thing -
it probably perplexes everybody in Church, but surely those
outside - a comment that was made earlier, and it relates
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to that, is the different approaches by women religious,
male religious and priests to formation, professional
development and supervision. Can anyone give us a very
simple understanding as to why we see this pattern over and
over again that the women religious are very active in many
areas - not only those areas, but social justice and
others; the religious brothers to a lesser degree; and the
clergy to a much, much, much lesser degree. Now, it is not
just about gender. There is something else occurring.

So just very shortly, so that it underpins this
conversation, what is it in the very structure and systemic
nature of the Church and the formation of religious and
clergy that has led to a very longstanding approach, the
one that I have indicated.

DR WHELAN: My response to that is to recall some of the
material I mentioned before, Constantiniansim. I think it
goes back to the fourth and fifth centuries, actually, in
its roots. It's a bit simplistic, but I think clericalism
is a major factor in it. It is a system dominated by male
clerics and there is a lot of clericalism in that.

It was I think part of a cultural mindset that, having
spent eight years in the seminary, you did not need any
more training, you had it all. That is deeply embedded in
Roman Catholic clergy, I think, and it needs to be broken.
It is one factor, but I think it is a major one.

DR MULVIHILL: I think perhaps another factor might be
that if it is, as we heard yesterday, that some people,
many, many people, believe they have been ontologically
changed, then why would you need to do anything?

FATHER McDONOUGH: Could I say, I think one of the
differences is, just firstly, to say that clericalism and
a sense of entitlement is a common challenge for religious
men and women, too. It's not just for diocesan clergy.
It's a challenge we face too. But I think especially,
practically speaking, that from the 1970s onwards, the men
religious have been educated in a combined theological
setting that was open to women and laypeople, and we had an
education that was different and we influenced and assisted
each other. There was a much broader and mixed education,
into which very early on, in the late 1970s, I think it
would have been, in our own consortium, laypeople also
became part of the mix. Right through that period we have
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worked, as religious men and women and laypeople, more
closely together.

DR LEARY: I think another factor is that one of the
differences between a diocesan structure and a religious
order or institute structure is that the religious
institute structure is more democratically based. So
a provincial will be elected for a period of three or six
years and then they, from being a rooster, go back to being
a feather duster. That's a pretty humbling experience.
But our triennial chapter process means that people are
sitting around trying to organise things on a three-year
cycle, and that's an important aspect. So the nature of
the beast is quite different. We're smaller and I think
we're a little bit more agile, and I think some of the
women religious institutes are way more agile that a lot of
male institutes. But it is that democratic which ties in
to what Michael was saying earlier: it is the democratic
nature of it that makes a very significant difference.

If we decide - we have had a change of administration
in the last three months. I've been appointed the
secretary of the province and I've been given a mandate to
institute a whole stack of reviews, one of which will be
formation and ongoing professional development. If I had
to do that in a diocesan structure it might be like the
document that took 15 years to develop.

DR MULVIHILL: The urgent one?

DR LEARY: Yes, the urgent one.

FATHER BOURKE: Also looking at the daily routine of
a typical diocesan priest, it is very activity based.
Priests who get exhausted or burnt out would say, "I feel
like a sacramental machine, that I just do all these
things." Whereas I think the women are freer to be on the
edges of the mission, as you say, or like with refugees or
with people who are suffering. So that requires more of
the person to give oneself in ministry. So it's more
formative in that way. That's a caricature, but that's one
aspect I see.

DR LEARY: Can I just comment and go back to where you
were a few minutes ago before the Commissioner's
intervention and that is around the mandating.
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I think there is a middle ground between
Father Whelan's and Dr Mulvihill's positions, and that is
that I think you can have both. I think you can have
sessions that are quite specific for particular groups of
people, as psychologists or social workers do, but I think
Dr Mulvihill's point about being able to break out of
a silo mentality is equally important, and I think there is
a middle ground there.

I agree with Father Whelan that some courses should
not be on the list of mandatory, because you cut the legs
out from underneath the program if they are mandatory. If
you say, "You have all got to participate in this", some
people are going to say, "Well, I will turn up but I'm not
going to participate really." But, again, the combination
of a series of inputs, some of which are mandatory and some
of which are voluntary, will satisfy elements of good
professional development.

Finally, I would say that while I agree with
Dr Mulvihill that there is a whole lot of input that needs
to be around professional development issues, boundaries,
understanding of child sexual abuse, et cetera, et cetera,
there are other things. One has take a position that
protects from bad behaviour, but one has to prevent the bad
behaviour in the first instance, and I think
Father Whelan's course is trying to do that pre-emptive
strike, as I would suggest that what we were talking about
yesterday is equally trying to do that - that you do this
positive stuff and this stuff that talks about
restrictions. It can't be one or other. It has to be
a combination of all of those elements - mandatory,
voluntary, positive, restrictive. All of these things are
required. It has to be with laypeople and it has to be
sometimes with particular groups.

MR FREE: Father Bourke?

FATHER BOURKE: I think I read in the transcript the other
day - was it Dr Geraghty?

MR FREE: Yes.

FATHER BOURKE: He encouraged the Commission to look at
the documents on formation. There is Directory on the
Ministry and Life of Priests and it says:
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... ongoing formation "is a right-duty of
the priest and imparting it is a right-duty
of the Church".

This is established in universal law and it is Canon 279.

The latest document from Rome on formation that just
came out a few months ago talks about the "right on the
part of the faithful", or the people, "who positively feel
the effects of the good formation and holiness of their
priests". That's repeated also in Pastores dabo vobis,
that ongoing formation is necessary to ensure that the
priest can properly respond to this right. Further,
Pastores dabo vobis says:

Priests are not there to serve themselves
but the People of God.

So I think in the Church's own documents there is a voice
there for the urgency, and I think a "right-duty" is a good
combination, how to understand the dual sense of
responsibility.

MR FREE: Father, one of the other things that Dr Geraghty
talked about in some of the written material that he has
provided to the Commission in reflecting on his own
experience as a seminarian and as a priest was a different
aspect of clericalism to the one we've been talking about,
and this was the priest's perception of himself and of the
inflated sense of power that one was taught in the
seminary, the feeling that one was superhuman and fully
ready to take on parish life. What he describes as the
reality of parish life was feelings of isolation and
challenge. It is something the Commission has heard from
a number of witnesses, that the reality of parish life for
many priests was very confronting and lonely and isolating.
Those have also been identified as risk factors in terms of
abuse and acting out.

Firstly, would you agree with that as a partial
explanation of why there might have been problems with both
abuse occurring in the past and an inadequate response to
it?

FATHER BOURKE: Yes, I would agree with that, Mr Free.
I think the research shows us within the first five years
of ordination that disorder happens.



1
2

3
4
5
6
7
8

9
10
11
12

13
14
15
16
17
18

19
20
21
22
23
24

25
26
27
28

29
30
31
32
33
34

35
36
37
38
39
40

41
42
43
44

45
46
47

.15/02/2017 (249) MULVIHILL/LEARY/WHELAN/BOURKE/McDONOUGH/CROTTY

Transcript produced by DTI

25436

MR FREE: Another aspect of that which has come out of
many accounts, father, is the feeling that one was alone in
priestly life and lacking supervision and support. Would
you agree with that as a significant structural issue?

FATHER BOURKE: Yes, I would agree with that.

MR FREE: Is it still a significant structural flaw, do
you think, a lack of support?

FATHER BOURKE: Not to the same degree. I know from my
experience in the Archdiocese of Melbourne they have
a program for the first 10 years. So they would call two
conferences a year for the priest ordained, up until their
tenth year, and also they have developed a - not uniform,
but a mentor system for people with difficulties.

The latest document, too, that came out, I think in
December just last year from Rome, The Gift of the Priestly
Vocation, talks about stages and ages of formation
post-ordination. So they identify the first years as
critical, the middle years, and then the later years. So
there is the beginning of an awareness, but again, it is
far from perfect.

MR FREE: Can you just give us a little more detail,
father, and focusing first on the Archdiocese of
Melbourne - what are the supervision arrangements that
apply to priests in the archdiocese?

FATHER BOURKE: The supervision?

MR FREE: What are the supervision arrangements?

FATHER BOURKE: What is on offer is the Ministry to
Priests, which is the office in Melbourne, offers
supervision groups for priests to join. So people come and
they pay a person professionally, who is an accredited
supervisor, to have supervision groups throughout the year.
The uptake of that would be perhaps three groups of five or
six, out of a cohort of 200.

MR FREE: So that's entirely voluntary?

FATHER BOURKE: That's voluntary, but continuing on, too,
from those days of the Vince Dwyer program. There are
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other support groups that are evident and they do engage
in - I was connected with one when I was on seminary staff,
as an example. A number of priests were ordained and they
were moving to rural dioceses. They were scared about the
future. So they wanted to form something for at least one
or two years, those first years. So they employed
a supervisor and they drew up a program where they met on
a Monday night and then they had the next day with critical
incidents and then an open group time, and even one worked
his way out of the priesthood and was supported with the
group's help. They are all quite outstanding pastors
today. So that is an example of what can happen and does
happen. But again, that would represent about 15 per cent
of the priests ordained since the year 2000.

MR FREE: That group that you are describing there, that
was just self-motivated, was it?

FATHER BOURKE: That was self-motivated, but we
constructed a process and that has been going for 15 years.

MR FREE: You also referred a couple of minutes ago to
a mentoring system for people with difficulties. Can you
just explain how people come to be within that kind of
mentoring system?

FATHER BOURKE: Okay. So it might be a pastor that is
having difficulty with being a pastor, that he doesn't
realise how he is coming across as perhaps authoritarian,
not open, not walking with his people, so there is
unhappiness. So as a way of addressing some of those
issues, there will be reference to a psychologist, and then
also he would be twinned with an older priest who would
meet with him regularly and workshop through issues with
him about these difficulties.

MR FREE: Father Bourke, you have also been involved in
developing a self-appraisal system; is that right?

FATHER BOURKE: Yes. It was developed not by me but by
a committee of people in 1997, by the Australian Catholic
Bishops commission, and what I did was revise it and update
it and offer a process.

MR FREE: That's something that has been developed at the
national level?
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FATHER BOURKE: That's correct, yes.

MR FREE: Is that, then, available to all priests across
the country, or does it depend on whether the individual
dioceses have taken that up?

FATHER BOURKE: It is available through my office, the
national Office for Clergy Life and Ministry, directly.
Through that network of state conferences and annual
national conferences we have presented the appraisal to the
directors to take back to the dioceses. The explanation is
available on the website; in my electronic newsletter
I talk about it, that it is available.

A number of priests have done it throughout Australia
over the last 20 years, and I know that the psychologist
who works with the clergy in Brisbane has a copy of it and
has, I think, workshops with the clergy up there.

In Melbourne - for the last five years I was Director
for Clergy Life and Ministry in Melbourne and about
20 parish priests did the appraisal, and it was on their
initiative.

MR FREE: Can you just summarise, please, for the
Commissioners, what is involved in the process?

FATHER BOURKE: Yes, sure. First of all, what happens is
that at the moment it is the priest who initiates, who
wants to do it. What happens is that we agree on
a supervisor and also a facilitator, sort of, for
secretarial work. The priest then is asked to nominate up
to about 12 people that he has things to do with in his
ministry. He is coached not to have his friends or the
people that like him but people from different aspects, so
perhaps somebody on the fringe of the parish, who may not
belong to the parish, at the school, in the office, working
with youth or different groups.

So a number of them, not all of them, then, are
contacted by the facilitator and invited to participate in
an appraisal process. If they agree, they answer questions
on seven levels. Meanwhile, the priest then does his own
appraisal, answering the same topics but with different
questions.

What I developed was - it was that people would score
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the priest 1 to 7 and what I found was that when the priest
came to see a graph, everyone wanted to know whether it was
above the line or under the line, 50 per cent, and that was
defeating. What was important were the concrete examples
that the people could give and their observation,
encounter, of what they were talking about. So the
facilitator then puts the priest's appraisal and what the
people say together and synthesises the important issues
and elements.

There is a version where those people can come to an
open meeting with the priest and facilitator to workshop
what they responded to. In one case, the parish priest
invited the whole parish to be free to participate, to take
a questionnaire home, and we had a parish hall full of
people working through.

But what happens then is that the issues become clear,
and then we get down to what we are going to do about it.
So we identify the issues and then make short-term goals,
long-term goals, how we are going to recognise that it has
been achieved and what is the timeline. I can give you an
example, if you like.

MR FREE: Yes, please.

FATHER BOURKE: I think we have it in the tender bundle,
the appraisal itself.

MR FREE: Yes. Are you talking about the longer --

FATHER BOURKE: The longer one. I would just like to
focus on page 24.

MR FREE: It is tab 36 of the tender bundle. It should
come up shortly.

FATHER BOURKE: I'm new to this. Yes, it is that page,
but down in the bottom half of that page. It is entitled
"Personal and Professional Ministry". Yes, correct. There
is a number of statements, so the people read through that
and they respond to what they wish with a written comment
about how the priest has related to them or comes across to
them according to those issues.

For example, number 2 is "Relating well with people
and listening to their advice." Number 3, "Having a sense
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of responsibility to the parish." Number 6, "Seeking broad
input before making decisions." Number 9, "Maintains his
physical fitness and personal appearance." Number 10,
"Taking time out for himself to relax and pursue other
interests and hobbies." And 12, "Developing a supporting
network for his ministry."

There were occasions where a priest did everything
himself; he didn't involve his people in helping in
ministry. Because he loved his people so much, he had this
idea that he had to serve, he had to do it - he had to
serve those people. But the response was, "He doesn't let
us do anything. He doesn't enable us to grow in our
ministry. He doesn't consult us. We feel we don't have" -
so bringing that awareness to the priest, we would ask him
to see that. The case was really that he was afraid to let
go of control.

So we would ask three things that you would do - or in
the short term "to ask three people to do something for
you", which would be a new behaviour for him and would
probably bring up anxieties for him that the job wouldn't
be done properly, "It would be my fault", and those types
of ideas.

Then a longer-term goal would be to read books and
articles on what is ministry today, what is the strategy of
being a pastor.

Another one might be to say, "Go away and take
a holiday, because the people say you don't have a holiday.
You're looking overweight. You're always tired. You're
falling asleep during meetings", and then to introduce him
to what supervision is, to explain how it works and the
goodness of it and how it can help you to change and to
grow.

Then the longer-term goal - we might come back in one
year, look at the profile of the parish and see if there
are new groups, new signs of life in the parish because the
leadership has changed its behaviour. That's sort of an
example of how the appraisal would work in effect.

MR FREE: You have given some reference to instances where
people have used this self-appraisal system. What's the
overall sense of how much it is being taken up by priests?
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FATHER BOURKE: From my experience in Melbourne, I think
in the five years, there were about 20 that did it, and
that would be out of a possibly of about 200, so it was
about 10 per cent.

MR FREE: Do you have any idea outside of Melbourne
whether that kind of proportion is replicated elsewhere?

FATHER BOURKE: Yes, well, if I may just give a feeling -
it would be about the same, if less.

MR FREE: Thank you. Do you have a view, Father Bourke,
on whether a system of mandatory supervision is required
rather than voluntary self-appraisal?

FATHER BOURKE: An example is really the MSC, or the
Missionaries of the Sacred Heart. They took up this
appraisal in the year 2000, and now today they have it as
standard practice in their order for all their parish
priests, and I believe it's without question; it's just the
way we do things. It has taken probably 10 years to engage
in that.

Once people engage in the process - of course they are
anxious at the beginning, but they are pleased to have done
it. They see the difference. So that's an example that
mandatory - with education and timeline, we can turn the
boat around. But it takes time, it takes education and it
takes a will.

Referring to the Church's own documents, Pastores dabo
vobis, there is a right duty. There is a "must", really,
in the documents.

MR FREE: Would you, then, favour extending that kind of
approach of the missionaries more broadly to make it
a requirement to participate?

FATHER BOURKE: Look, it has drawbacks, but I would put my
hand up in favour of going forward to make it mandatory.

MR FREE: Thank you.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: Before you move on, father, do you
think this self-appraisal will highlight or identify
warning signs? Dr Robinson, in her evidence to us, said
that there were signs of conflict in a person which exhibit
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themselves in, for instance, irritation or anger, and we
know ourselves that excessive interest in children is a
warning sign. This process of self-appraisal - does it
serve that purpose of identifying or warning that risk and
a justifiable concern should be identified?

FATHER BOURKE: It could well flag anger, alcoholism and
other behaviours that we would recognise as red flags.
I think it's a really good suggestion. I mean, this is not
the end product. I think it should be revised and
enlarged. It also puts the responsibility and the need to
have a professionally trained facilitator, who can easily
read those red flags and respond. I think there is a right
duty to have the best people that we can have to facilitate
these appraisals.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: If you look at item 1, somebody,
whether religious or not, who exhibits joy and peace in
their life is likely to be a person you can trust and who
is content and going about their life as you would hope
they could. A priest who doesn't exhibit joy and peace in
his chosen life and indicates anger, irritation, alcohol
abuse, excessive interest in children, boundary
violations - this process needs to pick up both the pluses
and the minuses, doesn't it?

FATHER BOURKE: It does, yes.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: Do you think it does at present?

FATHER BOURKE: I don't think it's good enough in that
area. I think it can be improved. I think it would pick
up some of those behaviours. Maybe our colleagues could
comment, but it could have an in-built development that if
this is a pattern of behaviour, go to the page of
disordered behaviour. Are there deep underlying issues?
Should we consult with somebody about how this reads?

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: Professional development, in any
professional sense, seeks to bolster strengths and address
weaknesses. That's a basic managerial function.

FATHER BOURKE: Yes.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: This, as I read it at present, is
a little directed towards strengths and not recognising
that it is in fact not the strengths you need to worry
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about; it's the weaknesses you need to worry about. Would
you agree?

FATHER BOURKE: Yes, when I think about it, I think it's
more optimistic in its presentation.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: Can I just follow on from that
and perhaps ask Father McDonough and Sister Crotty, would
such a tool or a way have made an impact in relation to
abuse within religious orders?

One of the things that I think has surprised everybody
is that in religious orders where the numbers are quite
large, particularly in the male orders, most people would
say they didn't know. It is very hard for people to look
and say how can you live so closely with men who have been
abusing, but that's not the question. The question is
whether this sort of instrument, this sort of approach, is
one that would have application within the religious orders
to do what Commissioner Murray is saying, which is to
obviously be a positive thing in terms of helping people in
their personal wellbeing and their ministry but, very
importantly, start to pick up signs of distress or
distorted thinking behaviours. Would that have made
a difference, or would it make a difference today?

FATHER McDONOUGH: I would say of course it would make
a difference, and as it gets developed and deepened, from
the points you were making, Commissioner, yes, it would
have made a difference and it will make a difference.

I think with religious orders, many of the things that
have already been mentioned, supervision, spiritual
direction, opportunities - they have all been there.
I think one of the things - as religious have learnt more
about the issues of child abuse and their causes and learnt
to be more attentive to behaviours, in particular, the fact
that, speaking from my congregation and from my job as
a provincial, for example, we see a lot of these warning
signs much more now, much more obviously, and recognise our
need to take action over them much more swiftly than we
would have in the past.

You see the irritation; you see the anger; you see the
drinking too much; you see the too tiredness; you see the
isolation; you see the lack of friendships and lack of
other interests. You see those warning signs now. Whereas
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in the past we would have said, "Oh, well, that's
Father So-and-So, that's Brother So-and-So", we don't now
as frequently do that. We see those behaviours and act on
them.

Also, from the point of view of supervision, apart
from the professional supervision that they might go to,
which might come back to someone like me, or normally would
not, but both myself in my supervisory role, the local
community leader in which a religious is living, a man or
a woman, and that doesn't just mean living necessarily in
the same house, for some religious women, but the person
who helps coordinate them, their community leader, myself
as a provincial or their provincial, and also for clerical
religious in particular, especially for some of the younger
ones, their parish priest with whom they are working, give
feedback to us and then allow us to take action.

One of the challenges at the moment is that there are
a number of newer orders that have come to Australia, who
don't have those things in place or those awarenesses.
Also, another level of supervision is that orders like my
own or the Franciscans or the Redemptorists are now
bringing overseas candidates in - that's another level of
supervision and awareness that needs to be taken on.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: Could I raise one or two issues
from that. In Father Bourke's evidence, he has indicated
that part of the process was the appointment of an external
facilitator, I think. Is not one of the problems within
the religious orders because of the familial nature of
those, the closeness of the confreres and sisters, and your
own indication that most people are not confrontational -
a common aspect?

Is it not the case that the missing link is two
things: one is having formal processes of evaluation and
assessment, which takes away the personal reflections -
that is, "He is acting a bit weird", rather than a formal
process that picks it up; and the second is that it is
facilitated by an external person to the order, who doesn't
have the emotional attachment to the very people that are
being assessed, which surely, in some way, must distort all
the assessments and supervisions when you are so closely
associate with someone?

FATHER McDONOUGH: There are two things I would say to
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that. One is that where we do recognise a behaviour, we do
realise now that we're not the ones who can address it, and
we need someone to come from outside, inside, to do that
for us, or send our person out to see them. We realise
that when we do see that behaviour, now, we realise that we
can't address it ourselves because we are compromised, and
we do need to bring people in. I think that would be the
case with most - many religious orders.

Also, now, most religious orders, again, have
a formation commission made up not just of the religious
but of people quite independent of the order - laypeople,
men and women, from professional backgrounds in psychology,
management, whatever - who are monitoring what's happening
to the behaviours of religious and telling us, "This needs
to be acted on", or, "That needs to be acted on", and
giving us advice on the best way to do it.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: My final question, and then
Sister Crotty might want to comment: do you believe that
the new orders that are coming to Australia, those that
have both ordained and vowed religious from overseas - do
you think it should be a requirement of the Catholic Church
that they do in fact have processes that you have just
identified as part of their right to practise within
Australia?

FATHER McDONOUGH: Yes.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: And it's within the rights of
the bishops to do so?

FATHER McDONOUGH: Yes, I think it is, and it will be
within the rights of Catholic Professional Standards
Limited when it is fully operational.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: Would it be the case that at the
moment there is some vulnerability within the Catholic
Church because those sorts of processes are not mandated or
in fact practised as good practice; is that so?

FATHER McDONOUGH: Yes, yes, of course, yes.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: Sister Crotty, do you have any
comments on those matters?

SISTER CROTTY: Yes, I would agree with everything that
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Father McDonough has just said with regard to that.
I think that definitely this instrument here, which is good
on face value, needs to have depth and needs to be a lot
more specific in the way that people are appraised, to
really give people a better understanding of who they are
and what they are doing and so that it is developmental in
what they are doing.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: Have the female religious
orders, to your knowledge, Sister Crotty, been more willing
or able to have ventured down this path, or are they still
reluctant to use external methods of either self-appraisal
or appraisal more generally?

SISTER CROTTY: The religious orders - I can only speak of
my own order. I work within - we have McAuley Ministries,
it's called. All of the unincorporated ministries come
under that. We are answerable to them, and we will be
appraised, I am sure. It is only a new organisation that
has been formed. We have to show them our professional
development and our supervision on a 12-monthly basis. So
I think it's coming in very much more. Religious orders of
women are really picking up these issues.

FATHER McDONOUGH: If I could just add to what sister
says, in my asking other religious congregations about this
matter prior to coming here, the sisters' orders that
I spoke to, their responsible people - nearly all of them,
all of their sisters or most of their sisters who are in
responsible positions are receiving group supervision and
personal supervision at the same time. They are receiving
both.

MR FREE: Dr Mulvihill?

DR MULVIHILL: I am just interested, not to labour this,
but this is about the personal and the professional, and
they are mixed, and I would hope that you think about that.
I think they are two entirely different aspects. Let's not
get them mixed up, because that's what has happened in the
first place. The two have been mixed and taken personally,
and then boundary violations happen.

DR WHELAN: I think there is another issue here that is
more informal and more elusive. In more than 50 years as
a religious, if I were to name one thing that has been
problematic for community life, it's the breakdown of
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communication or the inability, as the letter to the
Ephesians says, to speak the truth in love. It is almost
taken as an invasion of privacy or a conflictual sort of
a thing to move in that direction of speaking openly and
lovingly and caringly about a person's faults that are
manifesting themselves.

I think the culture in religious life - and I don't
think my own religious congregation is alone in this - is,
"Don't say anything", or you get triangulated conversation
about it. Instead of my telling person A or asking
person A, "What's going on with you?", I go to persons B
and C and D and talk about person A. It might get back to
person A some time, but it might not, too. It's not
a culture of healthy communication.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: Dr Whelan, there is something that
arises from that in my mind. I would accept, as a basic
right, that the personal and the private is no-one's
business but their own.

DR WHELAN: Correct.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: But if you make a public vow or
promise, for instance, of celibacy and chastity, by that
very publicising of a commitment, it entitles those, in my
view, who manage you to ask about those matters.

Now, you may know that, the other day, one of our
witnesses, the Archbishop of Brisbane, said he had no
right, he felt he had no right, to question such matters.
Yet we have heard, for instance, from Dr Robinson that the
matter of celibacy is not a causal factor but
a contributing factor in the violation of children.

DR WHELAN: Mmm.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: So do you think that having made
a public promise, a known public commitment to vows or
promises of celibacy and chastity, that in fact it is open
for those supervising or managing to ask such questions in
that private sphere?

DR WHELAN: I think it is incumbent upon them to do that,
really. We owe it to the people that we serve.

Another factor that I think is at play here - and
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I had a document in what I submitted earlier about the
discouragement of friendship, which I think didn't allow
the kind of trust to build, which would be the basis on
which you would go to someone and say, "Look, I'm concerned
about your behaviour", or whatever.

Now, invasion of privacy is one thing. Calling
someone to order appropriately in terms of their public
behaviour, which you quite rightly point to, is quite
a different matter.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: Could I ask whether any member of
the panel disagrees with Father Whelan's response?

DR LEARY: I don't disagree with the basic direction.
I listened to Archbishop Coleridge's response, and what
I would say in respect of that is that organisationally
it's probably not appropriate for the archbishop to get
into a situation of asking that question, but he can
delegate that responsibility to somebody who should be
asking that question.

In other words, he doesn't have to take on every
single responsibility, but he has to make sure that it is
taken up. I think it is a correct procedure to be able
to - as you stated, you make public vows; you are held to
account. I think that's a more than reasonable thing.

When I joined the Franciscans, I was somewhat
surprised at the poor level of training around good
communication. I think religious life, as I have observed
it and experienced it over the years, is rife with very
poor communication skills. That's why I was saying
earlier, I agree with Dr Mulvihill that you need training
around boundary setting, but you also need the stuff that
allows functioning relationships to actually function
better than what they do. The dysfunction there is causal
in a whole lot of negative things occurring, and that needs
to be treated way back at the beginning.

DR MULVIHILL: And I sense it takes on an organisational
aspect, then, when it comes to the responses of
institutions to the victims of sexual abuse, because this
is the way they get related to - not in a relational way
but in a non-relational way.

MR FREE: Your Honour, that might be a convenient moment
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to take the morning tea.

THE CHAIR: We will take the morning adjournment.

SHORT ADJOURNMENT

THE CHAIR: Mr Free, I think Commissioner Atkinson has
some questions.

COMMISSIONER ATKINSON: Thank you, your Honour. Could
I just ask Father Bourke, in terms of the document that we
were looking at earlier that you have referred to as the
self-appraisal and was headed "Personal and Professional
Ministry", I think you said that you had made some changes
to it?

FATHER BOURKE: Yes, I revised it over the last year.

COMMISSIONER ATKINSON: Would you make any further changes
to it?

FATHER BOURKE: I think I should, and with the suggestions
made today by the Commissioner.

COMMISSIONER ATKINSON: What else? What other changes
might you make?

FATHER BOURKE: I take the point that, as a tool, it's not
perhaps sharp enough to highlight the areas of child abuse
or red flag factors. Beyond that, I would be interested in
any suggestion to begin a process of having some
consultants to help me to make it a better tool.

COMMISSIONER ATKINSON: Thank you. Yesterday Father Kelly
used the term "good priests who are pastorally effective",
and I think earlier today you mentioned "outstanding
pastors". Would it be fair to say that this document is
perhaps leading towards a set of best practice performance
indicators for parish priests?

FATHER BOURKE: I think it's highlighting that, yes, and
that's the goal that it is working towards, to improve
their practice to be best practice.

COMMISSIONER ATKINSON: Tell me if you don't agree, but
would it be fair to say also, in terms of human resource
management practices, that your document is referred to as
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a 360 degree evaluation?

FATHER BOURKE: That's how it is often described, yes.

COMMISSIONER ATKINSON: In that sense, then, in terms of
human resource management practices, are there any other
HRM practices that you would like to see adopted within the
Church?

FATHER BOURKE: Well, there would be.

COMMISSIONER ATKINSON: Could you share with us what they
are?

FATHER BOURKE: I wouldn't be able to, because I haven't
had much experience beyond this document.

COMMISSIONER ATKINSON: So theoretically there would be,
but you are not able to share with us what you think they
might be; is that so?

FATHER BOURKE: That's so, yes.

COMMISSIONER ATKINSON: The last one I wanted to ask was
this: do you think that there is scope for this document
to be used in formation, for people training to be priests,
to say, "This is what we are looking for, for you, when you
become a priest"?

FATHER BOURKE: Yes, correct. Just to answer your
question, I really believe that formation should have three
phases and should be extended from the inquiry of a person
who wants to join a seminary, that the process should take
at least two years, and, in that time, you can model these
approaches and use these tools of supervision and
appraisal, and then the period of seminary formation and
then the ongoing formation, to have a plan to see it as one
experience of formation over a lifetime and to build in
best practices of: this is the way we do things; we expect
you to be in supervision, to be appraised and to have human
development input all along the way.

COMMISSIONER ATKINSON: Would you see a role for a greater
practical exposure at a fairly early stage to the work of
a priest in a parish, rather than doing a long period in
a seminary and then coming out and working in a parish?
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FATHER BOURKE: Yes, the document again - I think it is
Pastores dabo vobis, but I will check on that - talks about
that ideally either after diaconate or priestly ordination,
there should be a pastoral year, so that's in the field,
not in the seminary, but a pastoral year where there would
be in-built supervision and performance markers, et cetera.
That would be in addition to the limited time of pastoral
placement for six months or a year in the seminary
training.

COMMISSIONER ATKINSON: Thanks very much.

MR FREE: Sister, could I turn to you, please. Firstly,
you have had some experience in the Bathurst Diocese
providing supervision to people involved in the Church
there; is that right?

SISTER CROTTY: Yes, that's correct.

MR FREE: Can you just tell us a little about what your
work has been in Bathurst?

SISTER CROTTY: It is in regard to the training of married
deacons for the diocese. Part of that training program
that was devised by the diocese was to send their men to
the 15-week program that I ran on pastoral ministry, and
pastoral supervision is one of the components within that,
to get them into the idea of what that is about.

They have also asked me, since then, to go up and do
some smaller courses on pastoral skills. An example I gave
before was that in that little program, there were the
married deacons and their wives, and also two priests from
overseas who are working in the diocese were asked to come
along to that course. They thought that they were being
punished and were being made to do the course. We tried to
assure them that it wasn't; it was there to help them with
their professional development, or whatever.

It was a wonderful way, actually, of helping those
two priests for the first time to hear from other laypeople
how well they were going in their ministry, how they could
improve, that kind of thing, what they were noticing,
because they had to present case studies and things like
that, and that actually led to them taking up some pastoral
supervision with me following that.
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Since then, also, the diocese asked me if I would
offer supervision to all the priests in the diocese, for
them to try it out, to see what it's like, just to have an
experience of it, because they feel it is going to come in
as mandatory. But only two out of the diocese took that
up, and that didn't go any further than that. But the
vice chancellor assured me recently he's going to try again
to see if he can invite others, because it is not only
myself; there are other supervisors that could go up there
as well.

MR FREE: So that was a voluntary invitation to the
priests in the diocese?

SISTER CROTTY: It was voluntary, for the priests to try
it out, just to put their feet in the water to see what it
is actually like.

MR FREE: Do you know how many priests there are in the
diocese?

SISTER CROTTY: I think there are about 14 or 16, I think.

MR FREE: Do you have any sense, from speaking to priests,
about why there might be resistance to taking on that kind
of supervision?

SISTER CROTTY: No, not really now, but I know in the
past, I think some of them thought that they were being
sent to therapy. And also, clinical pastoral education
didn't have a good name, say, back in the 1970s and 1980s
in New South Wales. It was seen more as you sent somebody
to that course if they had a problem. It really is not
about that. It is about education in ministry. And I'm
wondering if some of those historical feelings around it
are still the same; I'm not sure. But anyone who actually
does our longer course of 15 weeks just automatically
continues on after that, because they can see it is an
educational process; it is not a therapeutic process.

MR FREE: I might ask you to explain a little more about
what is involved in pastoral supervision. If it would
assist you, you have provided us with a document that helps
define pastoral supervision, and we might bring that up on
the screen. Perhaps you could tell us what is involved in
pastoral supervision, what it is, what it isn't?
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SISTER CROTTY: All right. I took this definition from
the website of the Association of Pastoral Supervisors and
Educators in the UK, with which we in Transforming
Practices are affiliated. I thought it was a good, clear
definition of what pastoral supervision is about, which
differs from clinical supervision, which is around case
management of people. It is different from line
management, line supervision in a management kind of way.
It also differs from coaching, which a lot of people now
call supervision coaching, because they don't like the
word. But for pastoral supervision - will I go through
this definition?

MR FREE: Certainly, yes. Would you just highlight the
key features?

SISTER CROTTY: Okay. What we are saying is that pastoral
supervision is the regulated, planned, intentional and
bounded space in which a practitioner skilled in
supervision - that's the supervisor - meets with one or
more other practitioners. The supervisor is to look
together at the supervisees' practice, so people can come
either on an individual basis or in a peer group. We run
both of those kinds of things.

But also, the supervisor has to be trained. I must
emphasise that there are a lot of very short courses out
there that you can do, put your shingle up and say you are
a supervisor. I think we have to make sure that if we want
our priests to be supervised, they are with people who are
registered and are recognised as supervisors within
associations.

THE CHAIR: Sister, can I ask you, how do you sell this to
the priests? What is it that you say? As I understand it,
it would be foreign to the culture that has been in the
Church for a long time.

SISTER CROTTY: Mmm.

THE CHAIR: What do you say to the priest or anyone else
is the reason why they should engage in this process?

SISTER CROTTY: I think maybe we have to come at it from
another way. I think if we go straight on, it doesn't
work.
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THE CHAIR: They don't accept what you say?

SISTER CROTTY: No, no, no. I think from the example of
when people have come along voluntarily, to say, "How about
coming along and toning up your skills in the way you
pastorally relate with people", it's non-threatening,
because it's a course for maybe only a couple of days, but
they start to get the feel of, "Oh, I got some really good
feedback on the way I actually interact with people. Maybe
I could try this a little bit differently", and it seems to
give them a better taste for it.

Some will then say, "Yes, I would like to continue
with this kind of thing." But I think we have to keep
trying other ways and other small courses and that kind of
thing. I think there is a lot of encouragement --

THE CHAIR: The selling point is, "It will make you
a better minister" - is that the selling point?

SISTER CROTTY: Yes, yes.

THE CHAIR: You mentioned there is a concern that it may
become compulsory.

SISTER CROTTY: Yes.

THE CHAIR: What's behind that? Is there a suggestion
that it will become compulsory?

SISTER CROTTY: Well, from what I'm hearing, that people
do want to make it mandated that it is part of their
practice.

THE CHAIR: Where are you hearing that from? What sorts
of people are saying that it should be mandated?

SISTER CROTTY: I'm hearing it from religious orders and
I'm hearing it from the bishops as well, who are saying to
these men up in Bathurst that, "This could be coming in, so
put your foot in the water and try it first."

THE CHAIR: So you are telling them that it could be
coming in, and you are basing that on --

SISTER CROTTY: No, the bishop is telling them that.



1
2

3
4
5
6
7
8

9
10
11
12

13
14
15
16
17
18

19
20
21
22
23
24

25
26
27
28

29
30
31
32
33
34

35
36
37
38
39
40

41
42
43
44

45
46
47

.15/02/2017 (249) MULVIHILL/LEARY/WHELAN/BOURKE/McDONOUGH/CROTTY

Transcript produced by DTI

25455

THE CHAIR: The bishop is telling them that? I see. Are
other bishops telling the same thing to members of
different dioceses?

SISTER CROTTY: I don't know that, I don't know that, but
I know religious orders of men are really taking it quite
seriously with their men. And I think this has to start
right back in formation. It doesn't start afterwards. So
they have to do it right from day one and they get into the
way of doing it.

I know with Uniting Church ministers that I train, as
soon as they are ordained, I can be sure that I will get
a couple of phone calls within a couple of days saying,
"I am moving to a new congregation. I want to set up my
supervision straightaway", because they have got into it
over the three years of their training.

MR FREE: Sister, there was some discussion earlier on the
topic of whether certain courses might be more appropriate
to be mandatory than others; there might be certain courses
that only really work if people are there voluntarily. Do
you have a view about whether pastoral supervision can be
effective even if people are there because they have to be
there?

SISTER CROTTY: Once again, it is the way that the course
is set up. I think if it is like you have to do it, it is
different to getting people to get the feel of how
beneficial this can be. It's an education process. It's
about giving you affirmation as well as stretching you in
the way that you are actually doing your ministry with
people.

MR FREE: Just a couple of aspects of the bullet points on
the document here. It says, "A regular, planned,
intentional space." How regular is the supervision?

SISTER CROTTY: Most people come four to six weeks, or
they may contract to, say, six to eight in a year. Those
who do come are very regular with that.

I can just give the example that within the Uniting
Church, in one of the presbyteries, they send out a form at
the beginning of the year. The minister brings it to me to
sign, with my qualifications on it, saying, "We have
contracted for six to eight", and that is sent back to the
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presbytery office. At the end of the year, I give each
supervisee a certificate of how many sessions they have
attended, and they send that back. So if they are finding
that somebody only comes once and that's consistent over
two or three years, then questions will soon start to be
asked, "Why are you not following this up?", or whatever.

MR FREE: Another couple of features here - it talks about
the supervision being spiritually and theologically rich
but also psychologically informed?

SISTER CROTTY: Yes.

MR FREE: Does that mean you really need some theological
training in order to be able to provide the supervision?

SISTER CROTTY: Yes, yes. Our supervisors are
theologically trained as well in different denominations
because you are not only dealing with the psychological
issues or sociological issues or cultural issues that come
up, but sometimes it is a theological issue. You may be
sitting with a person who has a totally different
understanding of theology than yours, and that's where the
barrier might be. So to work through that theologically
and get the person to unpack that, the supervisor has to
have those kinds of skills to do that.

MR FREE: They are also trained psychologists, are they?

SISTER CROTTY: No, they are not trained psychologists.
Pastoral supervision is not about doing counselling in any
way. We may touch the issues, but if the issue keeps
coming up, we will recommend that the person go to
a therapist or a counsellor. We are trained to be able to
pick up the issues that are there that keep kind of coming
up in some kind of way.

MR FREE: Thank you. Dr Mulvihill, I will come to you in
a moment. I just want to ask one final question of
Sister Crotty on this topic. You have had some involvement
with the Uniting Church in pastoral supervision; is that
right?

SISTER CROTTY: Yes, yes.

MR FREE: What arrangements do they have? Is it
a voluntary system in the Uniting Church?
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SISTER CROTTY: Yes, it is a voluntary system, but I think
it's almost up to the stage - they have been very diligent
over the last 10 years or more for all of their ministers
to be in supervision. I can't verify this, but somebody
did tell me recently that they are up to the stage of not
putting people in new placements if they have not taken up
their supervision.

MR FREE: That sounds pretty close to mandatory.

SISTER CROTTY: Yes, that's right. That's right, it
certainly does, but I think it has been a long period of
time that they have done a lot of work in that area to
bring it to that point.

MR FREE: Thank you. Dr Mulvihill, I think you had
a comment you wanted to make?

DR MULVIHILL: Just a comment to agree with
Sister Eveline. One way, I think, of getting the priests
to buy this is if the bishop receives supervision. Does
the bishop receive supervision? You don't need to answer
that here. Does the archbishop receive supervision? Does
the cardinal receive supervision? This is about leading
from the front, and my bet is that if the bishop is getting
supervision, a lot of people will line up for it. That's
the first point.

The second point is with the oppositional behaviour,
people turning up and they don't want to be there. I know
that the first thing I would be doing would be challenging
the oppositional behaviour. We might spend the entire
supervision session for the next 12 months challenging that
and working with that, and therein change happens.

Just a third point - mandate it in a context, and
supervision would be one part of a context of professional
development and other aspects. That means you keep your
faculties or you are allowed to practise as a practitioner
in the pastoral setting within that context.

Making it just one narrow thing like going to
supervision alone will get too much opposition. It has to
be a whole field of contexts. There are many experts
around, as you pointed out, in HR management who can help
the Church with this, many people, KPIs and so on. But
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this gets to the heart of a matter, I think, about how
willing is the Church to really ask for help? Does it
believe it needs help or does it do everything by itself?
It looks pretty amateurish, otherwise.

MR FREE: As a model of supervision, though, and accepting
everything you say about it being part of a broader
context, is this what you would advocate for as an
appropriate type of supervision?

DR MULVIHILL: Absolutely. Absolutely, by well-trained
people, like Sister Eveline and so on, in organisations
that are registered and have worldwide links and that
really are about accountability, because that's what we're
talking about here. We're talking about how do we make
religious and priests more accountable, because it feels
like you can get away with anything right now.

MR FREE: Dr Leary, could I ask you about this and, in
particular, if you could reflect on your own experiences in
counselling and the type of supervision that you have
engaged in, whether you would see this as a good model for
the Church?

DR LEARY: Yes, the answer to the last question is, yes,
I think it's a good model. Eventually I think we're going
to have to bite the bullet and understand that people who
work within the Church are actually mandated to do so by,
effectively, an employer. Whether or not we get into the
taxation issues around that that I think were touched on
last week, the bottom line is that somebody is delegating
somebody to work in an area.

There are very few areas of employment, regardless of
what the arrangement of that employment is, professional
areas of employment, that don't have supervision. You
can't practise in most professions without supervision and
licensing.

So I think we will eventually get to that point.
Whether or not the Royal Commission in its findings heads
in that direction, certainly I think that's the way we have
to move, and I think it's inevitable that people who
practise will be licensed or regulated in some way and that
their capacity to practise, their faculties or whatever
other form of delegation they receive, will be contingent
on that broad range of inputs, be it individual supervision
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or peer supervision, mandated educational experiences or
voluntary educational experiences that are informed along
those lines. That will be a part of the package.
Certainly from the Franciscans' perspective, that's the
direction we're going to end up heading in.

My own experience of supervision is both as
a recipient and as a provider. So when I was heading up
the Youth Resource Centre in Paddington where I worked for
many years, I brought in a system over a two-year period
where there was not one person who was employed there who
didn't have regular, fortnightly supervision, including
myself. As Dr Mulvihill suggested, it becomes easier if
you lead from the front.

We engaged something like six supervisors who were on
a contractual basis with the organisation. It was
a tripartite contractual arrangement. I, as the director,
would meet with the worker plus the supervisor on a yearly
basis, with the proviso that if anything untoward was
coming up, in terms of the worker's own health or concerns
that were being raised by the supervisor, I would be
informed of those so that I could be proactive about those
issues. It's not just about boundary violation or concerns
in that area, but it's also about my obligation to my staff
for their care, that I have a duty of care to staff.

The other thing I would say is that, as the director,
I was not involved in any of the supervision directly. It
was a delegated function, because I saw myself as having
a conflict of interest, as being the director and
I couldn't at the same time provide clinical supervision.

We also had a peer review process, so that every
Friday each member of the team, including me, would take it
in turn to present to the rest of the team on an aspect of
our professional practice for critique.

So you build up a culture over time of accountability
but also support. As time goes on and if those experiences
are positive, the vision of the experience is less about
accountability and more about support. In other words, it
might start out as being defined by the person as, "Oh, my
God, I've got to go through this yet again", but if the
experience is a positive one, it morphs into a position
where it is experienced as, "I'm looking forward to this
because I have some really challenging things that I'm
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trying to deal with in my practice, and I need help."

It also builds up a sense of team. Somebody was
talking about the issue of communication amongst clergy.
If clergy and religious, both male and female, develop into
a position where they can see that their brothers and
sisters in ministry, be they lay, cleric, religious,
whatever, are engaged with them in a positive way around
their own professional practice, that's a really, really
healthy experience. Most of the time, I think it is
experienced as a positive experience.

Finally, I provided external supervision to a number
of agencies, including the Kirketon Road Centre, which was
a medical and allied health service that provided medical
services to street people and people using alcohol and
other drugs. I also provided non-medical clinical
supervision at the medically supervised injecting centre in
Kings Cross for a period of five or six years.

The point I'm trying to make is that services benefit
from a wide range and comprehensive sense of being held
both accountable but supported in order that their work,
their ministry and their professionalism, grows and is
enhanced. At the end of the day, that's for the benefit of
people who are most vulnerable and most at risk, and it's
not just young people, but it's vulnerable adults as well.

THE CHAIR: I was going to say to you all that this
discussion, like a number we have had in the last week or
so, is now ranging very widely in terms of a whole process
of formation and continuing professional development, as it
would be called in other spaces. We, of course, have
a confined objective, given our terms of reference.

DR LEARY: Of course.

THE CHAIR: Would any of you say that by ensuring or
optimising the quality of formation and the adoption of
ongoing professional development for clergy and religious,
one wouldn't be, in that process, making the Church a safer
place for children?

DR LEARY: Healthier and with better integrity. And there
is, by the way, a lot of research out there about the
benefits, in the counselling area, of these sorts of
structures and processes to the performance and the health
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of caregivers, counsellors. There is a lot of research.

DR MULVIHILL: Imagine if some religious superiors and
bishops had had supervision prior to their responding to
victims of sexual abuse. I think the response would have
been quite different. In fact, I would be certain of that.
I would put my money on that 100 per cent.

THE CHAIR: Does anyone else want to comment on that?

FATHER McDONOUGH: Could I say, your Honour, that I think
in terms of mandating in these programs, yes, of course,
they are needed and required, specifically with regard to
warning signs and behaviours that will lead to child abuse.

I think these matters will be, on one level, taken out
of the hands - apart from the recommendations here - of
bishops and religious orders who are - each diocese and
religious order is independent. I think the Catholic
Professional Standards body that has been set up will
mandate these things as best practice. They will set the
standards of best practice and audit comprehensively for
education, formation and implementation of these, and there
will be penalties for non-compliance for anybody, whether
it's a diocese or a religious order or a body within
a diocese or within a religious order. It won't be
a matter of trying to sell it to the priests or sell it to
the bishops. I think these matters will quite definitely
be amongst the best practice standards that will be put
forward by Catholic Professional Standards when it is fully
operational.

DR WHELAN: A couple of points, your Honour. First of
all, Dr Mulvihill's bet - I think you might lose your
money. There were occasions, a number of occasions, in
times gone by, where provincials and bishops did have
supervision. They passed people on to psychiatrists and
psychiatrists said, "Go ahead, the person is mended", and
it wasn't the provincial making the decision, it was the
supervisor. So I don't think any supervision is going to
be watertight.

Another point that Dr Mulvihill has made, and I would
question, is her optimism about heaps of people being out
there qualified to give supervision. I don't think there
are. I think this is a major issue which we will have to
confront, to make sure that there are suitable supervisors
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there.

One of the dot points that Sister Crotty has put up
there is literacy in spirituality and theology. If I went
to a normal, standard HR person, I'm not sure that I would
find competence in spirituality and theology.

DR MULVIHILL: Sorry, just a clarification, if that's
okay. I was really talking not to supervision, to lots of
people out there, I was talking to human resource
management and to capacities and skills of people to assist
the Church in that way. Not in supervision. I agree with
you entirely about the great vacuity, because the take-up
has been so poor by the Church in supervisors, then there
is going to be a waiting list if this is going to happen,
certainly.

But let's think about whether I would lose my money or
not. You see, it's not just supervisors who may have
assisted major superiors and bishops to think differently.
The people they went to for their pastoral supervision, in
my view, with great respect to the lawyers in the room,
were the lawyers, the Catholic law firms. That's where
they went to get "What do I do now?", and pastoral
supervision, and I think we know the outcome.

DR WHELAN: That's not true. Many of them went to
psychiatrists and they got letters of approval to say,
"This man is fit".

DR MULVIHILL: And all of them went to lawyers.

DR WHELAN: No, that's not true. When it became
a disputed matter, later on, lawyers were brought in.

DR MULVIHILL: When victims stepped forward they all went
to lawyers.

DR WHELAN: Indeed. Indeed.

DR MULVIHILL: That's what I'm saying, that's my point.

DR WHELAN: My point is they had supervisors which were
psychiatrists who approved the action to re-place, or to
put in a new place, men who should never have been moved to
another place.
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DR MULVIHILL: I will accept that, absolutely, and they
put in lawyers to run their pastoral supervision.

THE CHAIR: No, I think that was probably an opinion as to
their state or their capacity to behave appropriately. I'm
not sure that the bishops were getting advice as to whether
or not, in the first place, that was the appropriate way to
approach the problem, which I think is probably what
Dr Mulvihill is addressing her proposition to, and
I understand your position on it. But maybe you are just
going to have to agree to differ. Father Bourke?

FATHER BOURKE: Yes, I would support the proposal.
I think the effect would give meaning to the Church's own
documents that ongoing formation is a lifelong process, and
it would be seen as a normative way of living and of living
the ministry, and it would take away the hothouse effect of
the seminary, that you have all formation within
the seminary and then you just get released without further
supervision or ongoing formation. So yes, I would support
those proposals.

THE CHAIR: One of the issues that has surfaced multiple
times is the proposition that those in positions of
leadership in the Church saw child sexual abuse as a moral
issue and not as a crime. Now, as you have probably
realised, many outside the Church have great difficulty
that the Church leaders confined their thinking about the
abuse of children to that framework.

If there had been effective supervision,
Sister Crotty, is that the sort of issue that would have
been addressed, or not?

SISTER CROTTY: I think the indicators would have come up
through supervision that maybe could have been worked on
much earlier. You get a sense of it and you get a feeling
that there is something not quite right here.

THE CHAIR: That's the assumption that there is abuse
occurring. But what about the fundamental proposition -
and it feeds in to the discussion between Dr Whelan and
Dr Mulvihill as well - what about the proposition that it's
an issue that can be dealt with within the Church because
it is a moral issue and requires spiritual correction, as
opposed to being a crime and a crime against a child? Is
that the sort of thing that would have been picked up in



1
2

3
4
5
6
7
8

9
10
11
12

13
14
15
16
17
18

19
20
21
22
23
24

25
26
27
28

29
30
31
32
33
34

35
36
37
38
39
40

41
42
43
44

45
46
47

.15/02/2017 (249) MULVIHILL/LEARY/WHELAN/BOURKE/McDONOUGH/CROTTY

Transcript produced by DTI

25464

supervision?

SISTER CROTTY: I think if the person comes to you with
that kind of thing, yes, you can clarify that with them and
then they take action. Is that what you are meaning?

THE CHAIR: Well, I am wondering in your supervision
processes, whether, if you were supervising a bishop, for
example, as Dr Mulvihill suggests, and the bishop was
talking through the work that he was doing with you, for
some of these bishops, the abuse of children would have
been a really central issue at various times.

SISTER CROTTY: Mmm.

THE CHAIR: But we are told over and over again that the
leaders saw it as a moral issue and not as a criminal
issue, not as a matter for the civil law. And didn't even
see the damage that might be done to the children.

SISTER CROTTY: No.

THE CHAIR: Just saw it as a necessity to deal with the
conduct of the priest. Now, would supervision have raised
that issue and caused you, as a supervisor, to say, "Just
a minute, bishop."

SISTER CROTTY: Yes, most definitely.

THE CHAIR: "You are on the wrong track".

SISTER CROTTY: Most definitely. A few years ago I worked
with the moderator of the Uniting Church who came regularly
for his supervision, and at the time was dealing with a lot
of these issues, and so, yes, that kind of thing you would
challenge. Most definitely. And you would be asking, you
know, "What have you actually done with that knowledge?"

DR LEARY: I'm not sure that that's the way it would work
in the Catholic Church. The reason why I suspect it
wouldn't work in the Catholic Church quite like that - and
I think the Uniting Church is probably slightly different,
and I'm not doubting what Sister Eveline is saying - it
goes back to a point that your Honour made in the
conversation between yourself and Bishop Heather, where you
pointed out very strongly that there was a lack of
education around civil society and what makes up civil
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society and the rules and everything - the fabric of that
institution, civil society, which has a number of
disciplines in it, including law and psychology, to name
just two.

If there is no education there, there is no lens
through which to approach the issue. So it may not well
come to a supervisor, because they are not thinking that
way. They are thinking, "This is a moral issue. I will
take this up maybe with a confessor or with a fellow
bishop, or whatever, but because it is a moral issue and
because I have to maintain confidentiality, I won't talk
about it with my supervisor" - if, in fact, a bishop had
a supervisor.

So I think the issue is much earlier, and that is the
way we educate people to understand the Church is
necessarily a part of a much larger context, and you have
to be polylingual. You have to be able to think and talk
out of a number of languages, otherwise you can't operate
in a just way. We know what happens when people don't act
out of a context where they can speak a number of languages
and think in a number of different ways.

DR WHELAN: I'm sitting here asking myself the question
was the Church the only one that wasn't concerned about the
effect on children 60 years ago?

THE CHAIR: No, no, you are right to ask that question.
But what has been put to us, as you know, by multiple
leaders of the Catholic Church, is that it was only seen as
a moral issue.

DR WHELAN: Correct, yes.

THE CHAIR: And could be corrected by appropriate
spiritual processes.

DR WHELAN: Yes.

THE CHAIR: That's where an outsider to the Church looks
in and says, "How could they have ended up in this space"?
That's the issue.

DR WHELAN: Yes. I'm finding it difficult because it is
a very hypothetical situation to ask Sister Eveline, who is
an expert in supervision now, to go back to --
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THE CHAIR: I understand that difficulty, and I'm sure
Sister Crotty saw it in that space - if not, have another
go. What I'm seeking to identify is whether what you see
in the way of a supervisory process would have enabled that
conversation to have occurred? And you say yes, back then,
as well as now?

SISTER CROTTY: Well, back then probably the issue would
never have come up. But I think definitely now, if it did
come up, you would be working through those issues, for
sure.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: It raises the issue - and
obviously we are talking to the Truth, Justice and Healing
Council next week about their professional standards model,
but taking Dr Leary's point up, there does seem to be
a necessity, particularly in the faith-based organisations,
to have this multiple approach of language. So if we talk
simply in terms of crime, as a lawyer does, it doesn't seem
to resonate with many people in the faith-based
organisations. Certainly it hasn't resonated with many
Catholic clergy and priests in the past.

So is one of the great challenges for all of the
faith-based organisations, including the Catholic Church,
to be able to take the mandatory standards, which
undoubtedly are being introduced around Australia now -
child-safe standards and reporting - and it's their
obligation to turn it into a language that is clear in
terms of the legal and moral obligations, but is also
a language that that organisation can resonate with and
understand? Because it is incomprehensible to most of us
that for so long some faith-based organisations simply did
not understand the criminality of this conduct, whilst many
other organisations outside of the faith-based
organisations had little problem with understanding that.

So is the great challenge for the Catholic Church
going forward, and other faith-based organisations, finding
a language that actually resonates with their own people,
particularly their ministers? Or do you think the level of
education has improved such that that is not necessary?

DR WHELAN: Both. I think the level of understanding and
education now in the Catholic Church is very cognisant of
the criminality of it all, and that is only going to be
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confirmed, I think, in the coming weeks, months and years.
But I take your point, you know, 60 years ago it wasn't
thought of in criminal terms; it was thought of in moral
terms. I think that's fair comment.

THE CHAIR: It's not going back 60 years, no, it is much
more recent than that.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: You don't think that was just
a convenient excuse?

DR WHELAN: No, I don't. I don't. I think that was - the
moral dimension was far more important to us than the legal
dimension.

DR LEARY: To be quite honest, from working outside the
Church for a long time, I think it was reprehensible
ignorance. I think it's very difficult to see it in any
other way. We perpetuated a system where people would not
think outside the silo. It may be a retrospective
judgment, but it's nonetheless a judgment that it is
reprehensible.

In answer to one of your questions,
Commissioner Fitzgerald, about language, I would worry
about setting out on a path of trying to develop a new
language. We don't have the time for that and we certainly
don't have the resources. By the time language gets
finalised within the Church, it takes way too long.

I think let's not reinvent the wheel. We have
a language. It's available to all of us online. It's
called the law of the land and I think that's what we need
to adhere to and that's how we need to educate people,
along that line. You can join it with other understandings
as you go along, but it's just fundamental to living in
Australia that that's the way you have to think, and it is
inexcusable to think any other way.

MR FREE: Father Bourke, can I just ask you about a couple
of practical aspects of the supervision model that we have
been talking about, and comparing it with the
self-appraisal model that we spoke of earlier. Just to
emphasise a couple of features, one implication of this
system is that you have to involve external supervisors,
whereas the self-appraisal model I think involves a series
of people from within the Church; is that right?
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FATHER BOURKE: It does, that's right. But I think one of
the steps going forward is to have professionally trained
supervisors, as Sister Crotty described, and it's probably
best from outside the Church, or certainly with a degree of
independence.

I think, for example, the proposal, the instrument
I've given you, that was put together 20 years ago, was
recommending that the priest and an assistant would do
that. Well, I think that was in the days where it was
thought that was an appropriate supervisor, a fellow
priest, but I think we can see that the depth of expertise
required is far greater.

MR FREE: That brings with it a financial cost. Do you
anticipate that that would be a significant obstacle for
the Church generally, or particular dioceses?

FATHER BOURKE: Well, it would be a cost, but it really
just has to be borne, because again, as the Church's own
documents talk about, the priesthood or clerical life
should be supervised - ongoing formation, professional
development - as other professions are in life. So with
the point that we have to be law-abiding and be part of
civil society and not separate from it, I think it links in
with these new realisations and ways of going forward.

MR FREE: When I was asking Sister Crotty about her
experience in the Bathurst Diocese, she made reference to
particular arrangements they made there for a couple of
foreign priests to take part in her supervision. Are you
aware of whether that kind of practice occurs more widely -
that is, requiring priests who have been ordained overseas
to undertake special supervision training?

SISTER CROTTY: I haven't heard of that, no, sorry.

MR FREE: Father Bourke? What about you?

FATHER BOURKE: Not supervision training, but other
things, like mentorship, certainly, and supervision. But
not in the sense that Sister Crotty was talking about.
There are some very good induction programs, I could quote
Adelaide and Sale and Melbourne, of interviewing priests
before they leave their country, establishing a different
way of psychological assessment. Psychlogical assessment
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in our western test is often confusing to people of Asian
cultures and African cultures, so psychologists develop
another way of arriving at that testing, for example.

For the Sale Diocese, they have a relationship with
a particular diocese in Nigeria, and there has been
exchange where the bishop has been over several times and
vice versa, and they have a lot of preparation work in the
place, in Nigeria, before they come, and then again it is
continued when they arrive. That would be a very good
example of best practice.

MR FREE: That is generated at the diocesan level, is it -
that practice?

FATHER BOURKE: It is. But currently I'm developing best
practices for induction of overseas priests in Australia,
at the moment.

MR FREE: Thank you.

Father McDonough, can I just ask you, the conversation
in relation to supervision hasn't particularly
differentiated between religious orders and diocesan
priests. Would you see the kind of model that we have been
talking about of pastoral supervision as being something
that would apply or should apply to religious institutes?

FATHER McDONOUGH: Yes, of course. Yes. Exactly.

MR FREE: Thank you. Your Honour, I have nothing further.

THE CHAIR: Ms Needham?

MS NEEDHAM: No questions, thank you, your Honour.

THE CHAIR: That brings this session to an end. Can all
these good people now be excused?

MR FREE: Yes, your Honour.

THE CHAIR: You are all excused, but you go with our
thanks for the contributions you have made. Like all of
the sessions we have had, it has become a very interesting
and for us very valuable discussion, from which we
hopefully can make some recommendations that will work in
everyone's interests. Thank you. We will adjourn until 2.
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<THE WITNESSES WITHDREW

LUNCHEON ADJOURNMENT

MS FURNESS: Thank you, your Honour. The panel this
afternoon is in relation to not-for-profit community
service organisations that are run by various Catholic
Church authorities.

<ARIANA KENNY, sworn: [2.02pm]

<MICHAEL GERARD AUSTIN, sworn: [2.02pm]

<DALE PETER WEST, sworn: [2.02pm]

<NICHOLAS HALFPENNY, affirmed: [2.02pm]

<EXAMINATION BY MS FURNESS:

MS FURNESS: Perhaps if I can start with you, Ms Kenny.
Will you tell the Royal Commission your full name and
occupation?

MS KENNY: Yes, my name is Ariana Kenny. I am the
clinical and casework specialist for Marist180, previously
known as Marist Youth Care.

MS FURNESS: What are your qualifications, Ms Kenny?

MS KENNY: I'm a registered psychologist. I also come
with a Masters in Business Administration and I have over
16 years of experience across various sectors -
not-for-profit, government and private.

MS FURNESS: Who do you report to at Marist180?

MS KENNY: I report directly to the CEO.

MS FURNESS: Thank you. Can I ask you about the structure
of Marist - it was Marist Youth Care. It's now?

MS KENNY: Marist180.

MS FURNESS: What's the meaning behind the name change?

MS KENNY: We've just recently rebranded and the "180"
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pertains to the positive change that we provide for people
who come into our service.

MS FURNESS: Thank you. Given your name, it's fairly
obvious that you're associated with the Marist Brothers
order; is that right?

MS KENNY: Correct.

MS FURNESS: The chart that you have of the organisation
has the Provincial of the Marist Brothers at the top of the
chart?

MS KENNY: It does.

MS FURNESS: And then there's a board of directors?

MS KENNY: Correct.

MS FURNESS: And the chief executive officer reports to
the board of directors?

MS KENNY: Yes.

MS FURNESS: Is it the case that the provincial appoints
the board?

MS KENNY: The provincial does appoint the board, yes.

MS FURNESS: So there's no-one outside of the order that
has a role in appointing the board of directors?

MS KENNY: Not that I'm aware of.

MS FURNESS: And in terms of the delegation, as far as you
understand, the board delegates day-to-day management to
the chief executive officer?

MS KENNY: Correct.

MS FURNESS: In terms of the board of directors, you've
set out in your annual report, I think, who those people
are. We might just turn to those. Are you able to tell
us, just from your knowledge, the range of backgrounds of
the directors?

MS KENNY: Yes. The directors come from a range of
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different backgrounds, including business, all the way
through to Brothers, who also represent the Church, and the
delegate, who represents the provincial as well.

MS FURNESS: So, as I understand it, there are three
Brothers who are on the board?

MS KENNY: There are.

MS FURNESS: And one of those Brothers is the direct
delegate of the provincial?

MS KENNY: Yes.

MS FURNESS: And the other board members, as you say, come
from a range of backgrounds, but including Catholic
backgrounds?

MS KENNY: Including, yes, but not exclusively.

MS FURNESS: In terms of the work that Marist180 does with
children, can you help us with that?

MS KENNY: Absolutely. We have a range of services from
foster care, out-of-home care services, which are
residential services, as well as semi-independent living
services, family preservation. We have settlement and
asylum seeker services --

MS FURNESS: You might slow down just a little bit for us?

MS KENNY: Out-of-home care, foster care, family
preservation.

MS FURNESS: What's family preservation?

MS KENNY: Family preservation is a program that seeks to
retain the integrity of the family that's at risk of
breaking apart in some way or fashion, so that might be for
a range of different reasons.

MS FURNESS: And what was the next one?

MS KENNY: We also have settlement and support services,
which primarily deals with refugees and asylum seekers
entering into Australia. The work that we do specifically
with children is in the humanitarian programs - that's
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residential services - as well as family support across
a number of different bands of visa status.

MS FURNESS: In terms of the out-of-home care and foster
care work that you do, are you contracted by the Department
of Community Services, however they're described, to do
that work?

MS KENNY: Correct, yes.

MS FURNESS: As part of the contract, I take it there are
various requirements they impose upon you?

MS KENNY: Yes.

MS FURNESS: In terms of reporting?

MS KENNY: Yes. We have regular reporting mechanisms and
accreditation processes on a regular basis across a number
of years.

MS FURNESS: And the accreditation is by the Children's
Guardian?

MS KENNY: The accreditation process does take place
through the Children's Guardian, the Office of the
Children's Guardian, and we've just completed the
accreditation process and been given licence to work up
until 2020.

MS FURNESS: Were there any conditions on that outcome?

MS KENNY: No. It was unconditional.

MS FURNESS: Does anyone else accredit you?

MS KENNY: No, not externally. With regards to
out-of-home care services?

MS FURNESS: Yes.

MS KENNY: No.

MS FURNESS: I take it that the contractual arrangements
that you have require you to comply with standards or
policies and processes, however they're described?
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MS KENNY: Indeed, yes.

MS FURNESS: In terms of the family preservation services,
is that also funded by the Department of Community
Services?

MS KENNY: It is.

MS FURNESS: And similar contractual arrangements?

MS KENNY: Yes.

MS FURNESS: The settlement and refugee work that you
described, is that funded by anyone?

MS KENNY: Yes, it's through the Department of Border
Protection.

MS FURNESS: And presumably they condition that funding on
complying with various standards and the like.

MS KENNY: They do.

MS FURNESS: Do you receive funding other than via one or
more levels of government?

MS KENNY: Yes, we do. We receive funding from a number
of different tenders, through a variety of government
agencies to provide, for example, homelessness services.
We also provide services based on some funding that's
received through fundraising, as well, from private
sectors.

MS FURNESS: Now, in terms of your obligations independent
of your contractual arrangements to report, that would
include the reportable conduct scheme to the Ombudsman?

MS KENNY: Yes, it does.

MS FURNESS: Mandatory reporter?

MS KENNY: Yes.

MS FURNESS: Are there any other mandatory or compulsory
forms of reporting that you're aware of?

MS KENNY: Only the regular civil and criminal
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obligations.

MS FURNESS: What criminal obligations are you referring
to?

MS KENNY: If there's any criminal activities, we're
required to report them, and we do, to the police, where
necessary.

MS FURNESS: Does that requirement come from your own
policies and procedures?

MS KENNY: No, that would just be regular law
expectations.

MS FURNESS: So, as you understand it, you're required to
report to the police if something of a potentially criminal
nature comes your way?

MS KENNY: Correct, yes.

MS FURNESS: Thank you. You've referred to what we refer
to as child-safe elements in your background paper that you
provided to us.

MS KENNY: Yes.

MS FURNESS: If I can just take you through the matters
that you referred to. Firstly, you refer to the relevant
checks that you conduct prior to employing a person, and
that includes a national criminal history check?

MS KENNY: It does, yes.

MS FURNESS: Working With Children Check?

MS KENNY: Yes.

MS FURNESS: Professional referee checks?

MS KENNY: Yes, two.

MS FURNESS: And personnel file checks?

MS KENNY: Yes.

MS FURNESS: In terms of training, you've developed
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a child protection online module?

MS KENNY: Yes, we have.

MS FURNESS: Tell us about that?

MS KENNY: The online module is an e-learning format that
is a prerequisite to a face-to-face session. It's required
that every staff member does that within the first two
weeks of employment and that they pass that module's test
at the end of it. So then we have an orientation session
that has a three-hour face-to-face child protection
component that builds on that knowledge in order to ensure
that the people we have coming through the door are well
versed in child protection matters.

MS FURNESS: Can you give us an example of what would be
covered by the module?

MS KENNY: The online module talks about legislative
requirements. It talks about the legislative requirements
across three different states, because we do operate across
three different states, and also the expectations that
Marist180 has, or Marist Youth Care has, with regards to
mandatory reporting, what constitutes mandatory reporting
and what constitutes different types of child abuse.

MS FURNESS: It must be complex for you operating
throughout three jurisdictions with very different
requirements?

MS KENNY: I think we've managed to simplify it in that we
take the highest bar and then we apply it across all three
states regardless of what the state requirement is.

MS FURNESS: When did you decide that that would be your
approach?

MS KENNY: That was actually before I joined Marist180, so
I believe it was around 2014.

MS FURNESS: Do you know which is the highest bar that
Marist considers in relation to mandatory reporting between
the states?

MS KENNY: My understanding is it's New South Wales.
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MS FURNESS: Thank you. Now, in addition to that training
you've described, there's trauma-informed practice
training.

MS KENNY: Yes.

MS FURNESS: What's that about?

MS KENNY: So we have a trauma-informed therapeutic
framework that applies across the organisation. We've
actually just refreshed that and are ready to relaunch,
I guess, a continuous improvement in therapeutic practice
framework activities. We've refreshed that because we
recognise that it's a continual growth and there's new
research with regards to best practice that's out there
that we ought to make sure that we adequately reflect
across the organisation.

So the trauma-informed practices include components of
mandatory training, supervision, reflective practices,
monitoring and obviously professional standards management,
as well as clinical expertise support.

MS FURNESS: In many organisations of your type, there's
quite a turnover of staff. Does that apply to yours?

MS KENNY: I think we're about the average, is my
understanding. I'd have to check the statistics with human
resources. I do not believe we're outside of the norm.

MS FURNESS: Regardless of whether you're outside the norm
or not, it is the case that it's complicated, with
training, to keep up to date when you do have a workforce
that moves?

MS KENNY: Yes.

MS FURNESS: How do you manage that?

MS KENNY: We have a human resource department that's
dedicated to keeping records of the mandatory reporting
sessions as well as the additional training that's
available to all staff. So the additional training may be
mandatory after a period of time and depending on which
directorate you work in. However, it may also be that
there's additional specialist courses that people might
take up.
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So we keep a register. We make sure that that
register is checked regularly. The professional standards
manager has access to that as well as the human resource
manager, and obviously the professional standards manager
and human resource manager check that with recruitment and
all of the data entries.

MS FURNESS: Now, I understand that as at the end of June
2015, you had 334 staff?

MS KENNY: Yes.

MS FURNESS: In your annual report, you refer to diversity
and that staff, as at that time, came from over 49
different countries.

MS KENNY: Yes.

MS FURNESS: Is that something that the organisation
actively looks for in its recruitment?

MS KENNY: Absolutely it is. We value diversity.

MS FURNESS: Why?

MS KENNY: Well, it tends to bring in all sorts of
different understandings of - international standards. The
cultural piece is extremely important to us, because it's
around cultural care and recognition of diversity as being
a valuable element to any workforce.

MS FURNESS: Does the organisation also look at the
wellbeing of its staff, given the nature of the work it
does?

MS KENNY: Actually, it does. In particular, that's the
emphasis of the coming year that we have with regards to
the revamp of the therapeutic framework that we've done.

MS FURNESS: Perhaps you could slow down a little for me?

MS KENNY: Sorry, I'm a little bit fast. When we revamped
the therapeutic framework, we recognised that, yes, there
has been an emphasis on the wellbeing of staff, but that
true trauma-informed care and practice requires an element
of trauma-informed practice for staff, not just the client
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work that we do. So absolutely we do value the wellbeing
of our staff.

There's a number of programs that have been in place
for the last few years and they're due to grow over the
next few.

MS FURNESS: The fact that the provincial is represented
on the board, as are a number of Brothers - does that mean
that your policies and procedures have to comply with
either the teachings of or ethos or culture of the Marist
Brothers order?

MS KENNY: No. We have a system of practice frameworks
that includes a child protection framework, therapeutic
framework, risk framework and quality framework, which all
of our procedures and policies have to abide by. But those
are not influenced by the provincial. They are created
internally through the executive team and, obviously, with
instruction from the CEO, to be able to be best practice
reflective.

MS FURNESS: There are no tensions between the order
sitting above the board of directors and the work that's
carried out by the organisation?

MS KENNY: Certainly none that I've been aware of, no.

MS FURNESS: Thank you. Now, you're also, aren't you, in
one or more dioceses by virtue of the work you do?

MS KENNY: Yes.

MS FURNESS: Is it the case that you have some
relationship with the bishop of the diocese in which you're
located?

MS KENNY: If there is, I'm certainly not aware of it as
part of the executive team.

MS FURNESS: Thank you very much.

If I can turn to you, Mr Austin, would you tell the
Royal Commission your full name?

MR AUSTIN: Michael Gerard Austin.
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MS FURNESS: And your position, Mr Austin?

MR AUSTIN: I'm director of CatholicCare Wollongong.

MS FURNESS: Tell us a bit about CatholicCare Wollongong.

MR AUSTIN: We're a diocesan Catholic Social Services
organisation. We commenced operation in 1980 and we have
a range of services in children and youth services, family
services and aged and disability.

MS FURNESS: When did you begin as director?

MR AUSTIN: March 2014.

MS FURNESS: What work did you do before that?

MR AUSTIN: I worked with CatholicCare Sydney.

MS FURNESS: In a similar role?

MR AUSTIN: Yes, in a senior management role there. I had
been there for a number of years, so I had had a number of
roles, including counsellor, middle manager, and then
senior management.

MS FURNESS: In terms of your work with children, can you
tell us in a little bit more detail what areas of work you
have with children?

MR AUSTIN: Yes. We are also involved with out-of-home
care and foster care. We have children's contact services,
which is the family law children's contact area, which is
supervised contact and supervised changeover, change-back,
for separated families. We have a large school student
counselling program with the school, Catholic schools, in
the diocese.

MS FURNESS: How does that counselling program work?

MR AUSTIN: The Catholic Education Office at Wollongong
engage CatholicCare to provide counsellors in the Catholic
schools. So they're employed by CatholicCare and managed
by CatholicCare, but they're deployed in the schools. So
they provide a full-range school counselling service to
both primary schools and secondary.
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MS FURNESS: And is that service available for a child to
access on the child's wish, as it were?

MR AUSTIN: It is, yes. There are consents that apply
depending on the age. From the age of 14 and above, the
child - the young person is allowed to request the service
themselves. Younger than that age group, we do require
parental consent.

MS FURNESS: Does the diocese that's responsible - that
is, your diocese that's responsible for the school - play
any role in the appointment of counsellors?

MR AUSTIN: They can. They do delegate the recruitment
side to us, but we have an open invitation to join
recruitment panels by any member of the staff of the
Catholic Education Office. So there might be a principal
who might like to be actively involved in a recruitment,
and that's very welcome and encouraged, but it's not
a requirement by the Catholic Education Office.

MS FURNESS: I take it all of your counsellors are
appropriately qualified and accredited?

MR AUSTIN: They are.

MS FURNESS: What other areas of work with children?

MR AUSTIN: Our Families & Communities Program has family
counselling, so couples, families and children. Sometimes
in the context of that program there would be counselling
for a child in the context of a family, or a child on their
own. We also have some group programs - there's a group
program called Rollercoasters. That's for children in
separated families. So that's a seven-week program for
children aged 8 to 12, and that's to learn the transitions
that they're going through in terms of the parental
separation.

We also have one called the SIBS program - that's in
the disability area. A family where there's a child with
a disability, the siblings of that child, we provide
a program for those siblings to have social support. It's
really a forum where they can share their understandings of
a somewhat unique situation. So that's more social
activities and group activities.
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MS FURNESS: Is it the case that out-of-home care, or
foster care, is your greatest interface with children?

MR AUSTIN: I would say our school student and family
program, in terms of numerically. We have about 113
children in our foster care program. But the schools
program is seeing hundreds and hundreds of children each
year because that's a very large school system.

MS FURNESS: The policies and procedures you have in place
in relation to that schools program are derived from what
source?

MR AUSTIN: Really from good practice in terms of the
professional associations of which the staff are members.
CatholicCare good practice in other - say, our Families &
Communities Program, there are external standards, that's
under the Commonwealth Government, to which we're
accredited at intervals, so we follow those; professional
good practice and then whatever the Catholic Education
Office may require as well.

MS FURNESS: What are the external standards that you
refer to by the Commonwealth?

MR AUSTIN: They're called the Family Support Program
Approval Requirements, administrative approval
requirements, and there's I think from memory about
10 standards, which include such things as entry level of
practitioners, supervision, safety, both client safety and
employee safety - those sorts of things.

MS FURNESS: Ms Kenny, does that apply to Marist Youth
Care?

MS KENNY: Not that I'm aware of, because our programs are
somewhat different.

MS FURNESS: Thank you. Back to you, Mr Austin. Just
turning now to the structure of your organisation, does the
Bishop of Wollongong sit at the top?

MR AUSTIN: Yes.

MS FURNESS: And then there's a board of directors?

MR AUSTIN: We call it an advisory council. So there's an
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advisory council of which there's a chairperson, and
there's a finance, risk and audit committee of that
advisory council. Our governance really is triangular, in
the sense that the bishop is the head of the diocese;
I directly report to the bishop, but also I receive advice,
and the bishop receives advice, from the advisory council.

So typically in operation, strategic plan, budget,
major policy directions would be presented for endorsement
by the advisory council, and then presented to the bishop
for approval.

MS FURNESS: So presented to you for consideration and
then jointly presented to the bishop?

MR AUSTIN: I would generally present that to our advisory
council, so initiatives, strategic plan - present that,
seek their endorsement or feedback, and then with the
endorsement of the advisory council, these are presented to
the bishop for approval.

MS FURNESS: Who is on your advisory council?

MR AUSTIN: We have a range of backgrounds. We have law,
accounting, we have an academic from the University of
Wollongong in the School of Marketing. Under our
constitution there would be two priests. We just have the
one priest at the moment. The executive officer of the
diocese is a member, and also the financial controller of
the diocese.

MS FURNESS: So is it the case that your policies and
procedures in relation to child protection have to be
approved by the bishop?

MR AUSTIN: Yes.

MS FURNESS: In relation to canon law, do you, in your
processes, have regard to and comply with canon law where
appropriate?

MR AUSTIN: I think that the operation of canon law, to
the extent of my understanding, really sits in terms of the
overall governance structure of the diocese. Beyond that
I'm not aware of the operation of canon law in the
day-to-day operations of CatholicCare.
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MS FURNESS: Are there any matters that are specifically
delegated to you from the bishop to deal with, without
recourse to him?

MR AUSTIN: From the day-to-day operational level, I have
full delegation and responsibility for the strategic and
operational responsibilities of CatholicCare, so that's
a full delegation. Formal sign-offs are generally around
the more significant areas, such as a three-year strategic
plan, an annual budget, a significant policy direction that
I feel should be both viewed and approved by the bishop.
But the bulk of day-to-day running is a delegation to me as
director, with my executive team and with the advisory
council.

MS FURNESS: Have there been any tensions between what
work you believe CatholicCare should be doing as
effectively a community welfare agency and what the bishop
or the Church considers appropriate?

MR AUSTIN: I haven't had personal sort of tensions with
that. I know the context that we operate in as a Catholic
faith-based organisation is that the teachings of the
Catholic Church certainly inform the background of the work
we do. There could be times where services perhaps offered
in another organisation could be things that could conflict
with Catholic Church teaching, so we have to be cognisant
of that and operate within those parameters. But I haven't
experienced a tension with it myself, and certainly the
bishop - I see my role is to actively be advising the
bishop regularly on matters pertaining to social services
in the diocese.

MS FURNESS: Is there anything particular in place about
the need to advise the bishop on child protection matters?

MR AUSTIN: Yes. The bishop is head of agency under the
Ombudsman Act. From a day-to-day operational level, that's
delegated to me, but I certainly report any major
significant matters to him. I meet with him monthly
individually, as well as he attends our advisory council
meetings, so I have that direct - and obviously contact in
between as required.

MS FURNESS: So you, effectively, are to report to the
Ombudsman under the reportable conduct scheme?
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MR AUSTIN: Yes.

MS FURNESS: I take it you're also a mandatory reporter?

MR AUSTIN: Yes.

MS FURNESS: What do you do in relation to reporting to
the police?

MR AUSTIN: Similar to as Ariana said, a serious criminal
matter would be - for example, this can arise in the
informed consent for someone attending counselling, so
what's confidential and what are the exceptions to
confidentiality? One of those is a serious criminal
matter, along with other safety to self or safety to
others, if there are concerns there.

MS FURNESS: Do you need to seek approval before you do
such a thing?

MR AUSTIN: No.

MS FURNESS: No? Now, I take it that you would be in the
position where a lot of your staff turn over quite
frequently?

MR AUSTIN: We have a fairly good staff retention,
actually, yes.

MS FURNESS: Your annual report tells us that 57 per cent
of your staff have been with you from zero to two years.

MR AUSTIN: Yes.

MS FURNESS: That's about consistent with other years?

MR AUSTIN: That's really a function of we've had
significant growth in the last - so we've grown by about
54 per cent in the last three years, mostly in the
disability and aged care space. So they're predominantly
community support workers, the new staff there.

MS FURNESS: How do you manage that in relation to the
training you offer or require people to undertake?

MR AUSTIN: We have in our human resource policies and
procedures entry-level requirements for all positions, so
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according to what the position requires, the requisite
professional background must be present. So that's all
assessed at the recruitment and interview stage. Then all
our staff are required to have - we have compulsory child
protection training for all new staff, so all staff are put
through that as well.

MS FURNESS: You also, I think, have a wellness program
for staff?

MR AUSTIN: Yes.

MS FURNESS: Is that similar to the one described by
Ms Kenny?

MR AUSTIN: Yes, it's quite similar. So it's encouraging
self-care and the virtues of physical activity and
sponsoring activities like that.

I think picking up on what Ariana said, too, around
the trauma-informed approach, one of the main premises to
that with children in foster care is recognising that
a high number of them have come from a very traumatic
background, of whatever circumstance, so there's the need
to understand that trauma background. There can also be
vicarious trauma, what's called vicarious trauma that can
occur with the people providing care for those young
people, so part of trauma informed practice is also the
importance of looking after the staff that are involved in
that work and reflective practice and supervision, and so
forth.

MS FURNESS: You, I take it, are also audited by the
Children's Guardian in relation to your out-of-home care?

MR AUSTIN: We are, yes.

MS FURNESS: Have you recently --

MR AUSTIN: We have. Just in October last year we've
received full accreditation, yes.

MS FURNESS: Thank you. You refer in the material you
provided to the Commission to professional guidance or
supervision?

MR AUSTIN: Yes.
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MS FURNESS: How does that work?

MR AUSTIN: All staff are required to - in our agency, we
call it professional guidance, but it's effectively
supervision. So all staff must have supervision, if
they're a full-timer, at least once a month. There are
some programs where we also require an additional level of
supervision called clinical supervision, so counsellors,
out-of-home care staff, where there is more high-level and
more highly skilled clinical work, that clinical
supervision is provided as well.

MS FURNESS: Has that been in place for some time?

MR AUSTIN: That predates me by many, many - I would say
that was set in place from the beginning. To my knowledge,
it has been there right from the beginning at CatholicCare.

MS FURNESS: As a director, you would consider that as
routine and necessary for anyone working --

MR AUSTIN: Absolutely routine. It's an expectation, it's
not negotiable, it's part of the work requirement.

MS FURNESS: You refer in your annual report to various
quality systems that you have in place. One you describe
as an outcome measurement system. How does that work?

MR AUSTIN: That's something new that we're introducing.
It's moving beyond a measure of activity, which is often
referred to as more outputs, so how many people did you
see, how many times? We are trying to get a much better
reading on what impact we've made, what outcomes we've
achieved, which raises the whole question of measurement.
Measurement is very complex, in the social services
environment. It is quite complex, actually, to have robust
measures that can provide a pre and post and can be
compared across.

So we have introduced some evidence-based tools that
we'll be using going forward. We just launched a new
practice framework that we created towards the end of last
year, which really integrates our mission and values and
a set of standards that we require of our own organisation
that are not only just the required external ones but ones
we require of ourselves. In that practice framework, we've
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included an outcomes measurement and stipulated what those
tools will be.

MS FURNESS: You also refer to the review or amendment of
your various policies. Do you do that on a periodic basis?

MR AUSTIN: We do, yes. Some policies would be for review
annually. Others might be every three years, depending on
the nature of the policy. But they all have review dates,
and part of the role of the executive manager of the
quality systems is to be keeping track on which policies
are coming up for review. We have a quality committee,
which is cross-representation of staff in the organisation,
chaired by the executive manager, and all policies up for
review go through a first review through that committee,
and then they're presented to the executive team for
endorsement.

MS FURNESS: Do they then go up to the bishop?

MR AUSTIN: It does, but typically the operational ones
don't. I would hold the delegation to approve those.

MS FURNESS: Which ones do go up to the bishop?

MR AUSTIN: There hasn't been one in my time as director,
a policy that has needed to go to the bishop. It has been,
as I mentioned, the strategic plan and budgets.

MS FURNESS: You've referred to accreditation by the
Children's Guardian. I think you also need accreditation
in relation to the aged care work that you do?

MR AUSTIN: Yes.

MS FURNESS: And the school chaplaincy program is also
required to be accredited?

MR AUSTIN: Yes.

MS FURNESS: Have you or has the organisation considered
whether there are any benefits of incorporation for you?

MR AUSTIN: We've started to consider it, think about it.
It's very early stages of consideration at this point.
Yes, there's probably nothing more I can add on that.
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MS FURNESS: Are you considering it at the executive level
or at the advisory committee and bishop level?

MR AUSTIN: At the advisory level and bishop level, yes.

MS FURNESS: So are you doing work to work out the
benefits and perhaps disadvantages of a structure?

MR AUSTIN: There is. There's currently a review,
governance review, happening in the diocese more broadly.
So we're part of that. I've got a representative of staff
on that committee. So partly we're wanting to see what
direction the diocese may wish to take. I'll be doing some
of my own - there's a couple of CatholicCares that have
incorporated in more recent years, so I'll be making my own
inquiries as to how that has been working and what have
been the positives and any of the challenges to help our
discernment.

MS FURNESS: You're part of a peak group, are you, in
relation to CatholicCare type organisations?

MR AUSTIN: Yes, we are.

MS FURNESS: What's that peak group?

MR AUSTIN: That's called Catholic Social Services
Australia, so that has a secretariat in Canberra. There's
also a branch in New South Wales/ACT, because
proportionally there's a lot of members from New South
Wales and ACT, given the number of dioceses and agencies
that operate. That's a voluntary membership. It doesn't
provide direction. It's not a body to whom we report, but
it acts as a peak body and represents broadly Catholic
Social Services organisations in discussions with
government, in advocacy work.

MS FURNESS: Does it have any role in setting policy or
procedure for the various CatholicCare --

MR AUSTIN: It hasn't. I mean, it can - at times it has
researched new areas and informed the members of different
developments in different sectors that are occurring, but
it doesn't set policy for organisations at that level.

MS FURNESS: Primarily an advocacy group?
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MR AUSTIN: Primarily, yes.

MS FURNESS: Thank you. Now if I can turn to you,
Mr West, would you tell us your full name?

MR WEST: Dale Peter West.

MS FURNESS: And your position, Mr West?

MR WEST: I'm director with Centacare Catholic Family
Services in Adelaide Archdiocese.

MS FURNESS: How long have you been in that position?

MR WEST: I started there in March 1989.

MS FURNESS: You've been in the same position for that
time?

MR WEST: Officially as a title, I have. There are other
responsibilities I have in the archdiocese, but essentially
the director of Centacare role commenced then, when it was
called the Catholic Family Welfare Bureau. But just to
give some context to that, there were 16 staff members at
the time. We now have 540, so in that context I suppose
it's a different role.

MS FURNESS: Are you part of the same peak group that
Mr Austin spoke of?

MR WEST: Yes, we're members as well.

MS FURNESS: Can you tell us the services that your agency
has in relation to children?

MR WEST: We have 80 programs, and most of those programs
overlap with children in various ways. The main ones are
probably our disability services. We provide respite care
for children on weekends and school holidays in the
disability sector. Our family outreach services include
foster care, they include reunification programs, early
intervention services with the families, so we're visiting
people in their own homes, we're having families come to
our own offices.

We're also a registered training organisation, so some
of our training intervention services are another unit. We
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provide services which could be described as domestic
violence response services. We have services for young
people who are homeless and then subsets of homelessness
services, which include where children are involved, women
who would have children who are homeless up to the age of
25, for example, but also young girls who may be pregnant
as young as 12 and homeless, and we have a service to cater
for their needs as well.

MS FURNESS: Are most of those services funded by a state
or Commonwealth Government?

MR WEST: We're mostly funded by state and Commonwealth,
about 50/50. We receive some money from services that we
sell through our Employee Assistance Programs. There are
about 100,000 people in the South Australian community who
get their EAPs through us.

MS FURNESS: I take it that each of the contracts for
funding of the various services come attached with
conditions for you to comply with?

MR WEST: They do. Those conditions include financial
accountability, key performance indicators, and some of
them also have licence conditions. So where we run
a residential facility or a foster care program, they are
annually licensed and, as I say, key performance indicators
around numbers are also a strong characteristic.

MS FURNESS: You have been accredited by the Children's
Guardian in your state?

MR WEST: We have. It's really through the licensing, so
the foster care would be an example of that. Our
accreditation as an organisation is probably a feature for
us which we consider to be very important. It'll come to
some of the things I'm sure you're about to ask me about.
The Quality Improvement Council is where we hold our
accreditation. So a lot of the work that we've done there
in the last 15 years supports what we're able to provide to
various government departments when they're seeking
information.

MS FURNESS: Just turning to the structure of Centacare,
is it the same as Mr Austin, the bishop is at the top?

MR WEST: The bishop is at the top. We're an agency of



1
2

3
4
5
6
7
8

9
10
11
12

13
14
15
16
17
18

19
20
21
22
23
24

25
26
27
28

29
30
31
32
33
34

35
36
37
38
39
40

41
42
43
44

45
46
47

.15/02/2017 (249) KENNY/AUSTIN/WEST/HALFPENNY

Transcript produced by DTI

25492

the Catholic Church Endowment Society Incorporated --

MS FURNESS: Could you slow down a little bit for me?

MR WEST: We're an agency of the Catholic Church Endowment
Society Incorporated, is what it's called. That particular
incorporated body is unique in the Catholic Church
structure in Australia, in that our financial accounts are
visible to the public, and so therefore Centacare is - it
would be visible, anyway, in our annual report, but we're
part of the conglomeration, for want of a better word, of
all the finances of the archdiocese under that incorporated
body.

So I'm accountable to the archbishop through the
vicar general, Father Philip Marshall, and my day-to-day
working accountability is through him, but I have access to
the archbishop whenever I need to call him.

MS FURNESS: You say that the incorporation is unique.
Can you help us with how it came about?

MR WEST: It's to do with when it was established in
South Australia. I know people in these parts think
South Australia is a bit unusual in a number of ways, but
this is another one of those, it seems to me. It was back
in the very early 1800s, and at that particular time it was
an Act of Parliament that brought that incorporation to be,
and that still stands today.

MS FURNESS: In your annual report you refer to
subsidiarity, and you believe that the decision should be
made at the lowest possible level and that those affected
by decisions have an opportunity to contribute to the
decision-making process. Is that reflected in the
governance structure of Centacare?

MR WEST: It is. We don't have a board of management.
Our accountability throughout our accreditation processes
has seen us establish groups from the community who are
represented by various stakeholders - they might be our
funders through government; it might be people who are
clients of the organisation; it might be staff members from
other service provider agencies or people who are
interested in being involved in one of those roles. So we
publicly advertise for people to be involved in those
groups.
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Subsidiarity is about decisions being able to be made
where they're best made, in other words, with the most
information, and we believe that those groups bring with
them that information for us to then make better decisions
up through the organisation.

MS FURNESS: Can you give us an example of one of those
committees and the types of people on it and the topics
covered?

MR WEST: If we look in our family services committee,
there would be a couple of people there who would come from
the state government funding bodies for our family
services; there would be people, as I said before, who are
clients of the service; and there would be people who will
have applied through the public advertisement and might
come from either interested areas - you know, related
areas, or from those who just have an interest in having an
influence on a non-government organisation that works in
this area.

MS FURNESS: What sorts of matters would be put before
that committee?

MR WEST: It's really a consultation. So we would be
talking about what our goals are as an organisation either
in that particular program or more broadly, and we'd be
getting their advice and hopefully support, I guess, once
we've completed that consultation, that the outcomes of
those deliberations are something that they would then be
able to embrace themselves.

MS FURNESS: Can you give us an example of a matter that
you have recently consulted with that committee on?

MR WEST: Probably in the disability services area would
be the one I'd be more familiar with. I think this
actually ties in to the recommendations from the Royal
Commission in the 10 criteria around child protection, and
that is the voice of the child in being able to have an
impact on the services.

People who are involved through our disability
committee would have made it clear to us - and not that we
were unaware of this, but probably didn't give it enough
priority - that people with disabilities do see things, in
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terms of access to services and those sorts of things, from
a very different perspective, and we can learn from that.
So that would be one example that I'd give.

MS FURNESS: You also refer in your annual report to
providing support regardless of race, economic
circumstance, ability, sexual orientation, religious belief
or ethnic background. Now, is that a mission or value that
you hold that's reflected in the bishop and the
vicar general and what view they have as to the operation
of your agency?

MR WEST: Absolutely. It stands as it is. It describes
what we do and I have their full support as director with
the delegated responsibilities to pursue that vigorously.

MS FURNESS: Thank you. In terms of reporting, I take it
that you are a mandatory reporter?

MR WEST: Yes.

MS FURNESS: There's nothing of a reportable conduct
scheme, I take it, in South Australia whereby certain
agencies are required to report disciplinary matters and
other such things to an Ombudsman or similar body?

MR WEST: No. When it comes to matters of child sexual
abuse, the child abuse report line is the first port of
call. So as a mandatory reporter, which everyone in
Centacare Catholic Family Services Adelaide is considered
to be a mandatory reporter - they have a legal obligation
to make that call as a mandatory reporter.

We have all sorts of policies within the organisation
which are clearly stated as to what responses need to fit
with certain circumstances, and so when it comes to matters
legal, then police obviously have a role. If there are
allegations made which - and I'll admit that I guess this
falls to me to make this judgment, although I have other
people to consult with - we would get an external
investigation conducted in any of those sorts of matters.

MS FURNESS: Has that happened?

MR WEST: It has.

MS FURNESS: It has?
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MR WEST: It has, yes.

MS FURNESS: In relation to a child protection matter?

MR WEST: Not - well, child protection - I'm happy to give
the example. We had an allegation by a parent of a child
with a disability in one of our residential respite care
facilities - the allegation was that the child was left in
front of the airconditioner when they were wet, and so
therefore they were cold. I consider that to be a very
serious allegation and in that case the external
investigator came from the department that funded our
service, the disability services, and so they conducted an
external investigation into that and were very thorough in
that, yes, and, probably the outcomes - I'm not sure.

MS FURNESS: What was the outcome?

MR WEST: Well, the outcome was that we needed to, with
that particular staff member that was involved - they did
finish up staying in our employment, which was something
that we really needed to think about, but it was - well,
you know, considered seriously, but the recommendation from
that investigation was that that was a suitable response.
So the outcome really was a first and formal warning for
that particular staff member. But the combination of the
investigation of those allegations I think improved us at
that time. We're talking now 13 or 14 years ago, and
I would be confident that incidents like that don't happen
now.

MS FURNESS: What quality systems do you have in place,
Mr West?

MR WEST: In 2001 we decided to embark on the Quality
Improvement Council standards and were successful in being
fully accredited with that group in 2004. That's done
every three years, so 2007, 2010, 2013, making our last one
in September 2016 just gone. It's a very comprehensive
process. We have four people who come from all around
Australia to do the accreditation review in a particular
week, having spent two weeks going through all of our
documentation, which is very comprehensive.

If I look at where we are now compared to achieving
accreditation in 2004, it just makes all the hard work
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worthwhile because we are a very different organisation.
I talked before in response to your question about the way
we make decisions. There's no doubt in my mind that that
external accreditation process has seen us come to
appreciate the value that people in our community have in
influencing our organisation from the outside coming in.

The one in 2016, the one that we've just achieved
accreditation for - it's unusual to get exceeded standards,
and we finished up in that process having seven standards
that were exceeded.

MS FURNESS: Thank you. Can I turn to you, Mr Halfpenny.
Would you tell the Royal Commission your full name?

MR HALFPENNY: Nicholas Halfpenny.

MS FURNESS: And your position, Mr Halfpenny?

MR HALFPENNY: My position is Director of Policy and
Research at MacKillop Family Services.

THE CHAIR: Sorry, where?

MR HALFPENNY: Sorry, Director of Policy and Research at
MacKillop Family Services.

MS FURNESS: Where are you based?

MR HALFPENNY: I'm based in Melbourne.

MS FURNESS: Who do you report to, Mr Halfpenny?

MR HALFPENNY: I report to the CEO.

MS FURNESS: Who reports, in turn, to?

MR HALFPENNY: To the board.

MS FURNESS: Thank you. What work does MacKillop do in
relation to children?

MR HALFPENNY: MacKillop operates across three different
states - Western Australia, Victoria and New South Wales.
Our largest area of operation is out-of-home care, so in
Victoria we provide residential care, foster care and lead
tenant in the out-of-home care area. It's a mental model
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of leaving care, if you like.

In New South Wales, we provide kinship and foster care
and have a small residential care presence. And in Western
Australia, we provide foster care. We also provide family
support and referral services primarily in Victoria, with
a small presence in New South Wales. We provide education
and training services. We run a specialist school in
Geelong, in Victoria, which is targeting children who are
at risk of or are disengaging from mainstream schooling and
we also provide some outreach education services.

We provide disability services in Victoria. Again the
focus is on working with families who have a child with
a disability. And we also, in New South Wales, provide
early intervention and homelessness services in the western
metropolitan area of Sydney.

We also run what's called the Heritage and Information
Service, so the organisations that amalgamated to form
MacKillop in 1997, we manage the records of those
organisations, so they have records dating back to the
1850s. We have a service that provides the preservation,
storage and supported release of those documents.

MS FURNESS: Just talking about that particular process,
because of how you came to be, there are a lot of documents
held about people's lives?

MR HALFPENNY: That's correct. There's about - over
100,000 individual records pre-MacKillop that we hold.

MS FURNESS: Those people have been engaged with the
various orders that make up MacKillop for decades and
decades?

MR HALFPENNY: That's correct.

MS FURNESS: Those orders kept these documents in one form
or another?

MR HALFPENNY: Yes.

MS FURNESS: What you have done is, presumably with
funding, gathered them all together?

MR HALFPENNY: Yes. We've self-funded that particular
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service, so they're held in an archive in our South
Melbourne office.

MS FURNESS: So if a person who was a child in the care of
one of the orders went to you, you would be able to check
your archives to see whether you had any information about
them?

MR HALFPENNY: That's correct. We receive about 50 to 75
requests for information per month.

MS FURNESS: Per month?

MR HALFPENNY: Per month.

MS FURNESS: Do you advertise that you have that service?

MR HALFPENNY: It's advertised on our website and other
areas - Open Place, I think. So it's promoted, yes.

MS FURNESS: Is it in any digital form?

MR HALFPENNY: There has been some digitisation of
records, particularly photos, but it's a work in progress.
There is a lot of records, obviously.

MS FURNESS: Do you charge a fee?

MR HALFPENNY: No.

MS FURNESS: Thank you. Can I come to your structure.
MacKillop arose out of the work of three orders; is that
right?

MR HALFPENNY: That's right, yes.

MS FURNESS: Who were the orders?

MR HALFPENNY: The Christian Brothers, the Sisters of
Mercy and the Sisters of St Joseph.

MS FURNESS: How did MacKillop come about out of those
three orders?

MR HALFPENNY: I think there were a number of different
education, welfare agencies that were - I'll take a step
back. I guess in the 1990s, when MacKillop was created in
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Victoria, it was a period of considerable rationalisation
and reform in the non-government sector.

MS FURNESS: Of what reform?

MR HALFPENNY: Of reform of the non-government sector. So
there were changes to the way non-governments were funded,
and I think there was a process of rationalisation within
the sector. So those agencies came together to form a new
entity, which was MacKillop Family Services, in 1997.

MS FURNESS: Now, MacKillop is a company limited by
guarantee; is that right?

MR HALFPENNY: That's correct, yes.

MS FURNESS: Has that been the position for as long as
you've been there?

MR HALFPENNY: Yes, it has.

MS FURNESS: And I think that they're subject to the
Charities and Not-for-profits Commission legislation as
well?

MR HALFPENNY: That's correct. We report annually our
financials to the ACNC and we also register our directors
with the ACNC.

MS FURNESS: So there's a board of directors?

MR HALFPENNY: That's correct.

MS FURNESS: Who does the board of directors report to?

MR HALFPENNY: They report to the MacKillop members, so
the three orders that MacKillop was founded by appoint two
members each, so there's six members. The board reports to
those members.

MS FURNESS: So the board reports to those six members?

MR HALFPENNY: That's correct, yes.

MS FURNESS: The board comprises who?

MR HALFPENNY: The board comprises - there are three
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representatives, one from each of the congregations, and
then there is also a range of directors. I think they're
selected on the basis of a skills matrix, so there's legal
experience, accounting experience, academic experience,
across a range of different domains.

MS FURNESS: Those directors are independent from the
organisation?

MR HALFPENNY: In what - when you say independent?

MS FURNESS: Are they employed by it?

MR HALFPENNY: No. They're not employed. They are
independent of the organisation.

MS FURNESS: What other connection do they have with the
organisation other than sitting on the board?

MR HALFPENNY: Other than the connection that the
representatives from the congregations have, there's no
other connection with the organisation.

MS FURNESS: I think they're not paid for their work?

MR HALFPENNY: No. They're volunteers, yes.

MS FURNESS: There are committees that sit under the
board?

MR HALFPENNY: That's correct.

MS FURNESS: What sorts of committees are there?

MR HALFPENNY: There's a legal and finance board
committee, a quality and research committee, there's an
audit and risk committee, there is an ethics committee.
There is also what's called the board executive, which is
made up of senior board members.

MS FURNESS: Senior board members?

MR HALFPENNY: Senior board members, yes, so the chair,
deputy chair.

MS FURNESS: So that's an executive within the board?
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MR HALFPENNY: That's correct, yes.

MS FURNESS: Do you know what its role is, separate from
the executive as a whole?

MR HALFPENNY: I think that they are a group that comes
together if there's particular decisions that need to be
made outside of board meetings. They're a group that can
come together. But their delegation I'm not absolutely
certain on. That's one of their roles - to deal with
matters outside of board meetings.

MS FURNESS: Do you know whether there are any particular
powers reserved to the six members of MacKillop?

MR HALFPENNY: Yes, there are. The members have authority
to amend the constitution, also to amend the investments
policy, to appoint and terminate directors, to appoint and
terminate the CEO, and - they're the ones - yes, those
particular powers.

MS FURNESS: I take it directors are appointed for a set
time?

MR HALFPENNY: There is a time limit, so directors can be
appointed up to nine years, but there is a cycle of
reappointment during that time.

MS FURNESS: And there is no involvement in the
appointment of directors other than by the members?

MR HALFPENNY: The members choose the directors, that's
correct, yes.

MS FURNESS: Thank you. Is there any other element of the
governance that you wish to talk about?

MR HALFPENNY: Not - I guess that as a company limited by
guarantee, our directors are bound by the Corporations Act
2001, so their primary responsibility or accountability is
to the best interests of the company.

MS FURNESS: Thank you. Now, you provided us with
information about how your organisation complied with the
child-safe elements that have been published by the Royal
Commission. Can you take us through those?
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MR HALFPENNY: Obviously in terms of the staffing, I think
one of my colleagues has already mentioned particular
screening methods we use, so there's a range of different
methods we use to screen staff. We have particular
policies around approaches to reporting incidents of abuse.
We have particular approaches to responding to or
investigating allegations of abuse. In relation to hearing
the voice of the child, we have a range of different
initiatives in place to hear the voice of the child.

MS FURNESS: What are those initiatives?

MR HALFPENNY: There's a few things I can mention
specifically. We've signed up to some software that was
developed in the United Kingdom called Viewpoint. It's
a survey tool designed specifically for kids and it
originated from the out-of-home care system. It's a system
that's very child friendly. It allows children to create
avatars in a particular system. They answer a question.
After answering a few questions, there's a game to play.
So it's a particular child friendly tool that we use.

We run youth advisory groups across our out-of-home
care, so they're groups of young people who meet
periodically with senior managers, so directors or general
managers.

I guess a key platform, if you like, of child safety
within the organisation is a case management approach to
our work. Each child that we work with would have
a nominated key worker or case manager. We have clear
practices, through the development of practice manuals and
procedures, around particular approaches to our work with
those children.

MS FURNESS: You have external oversight of your
operations by virtue of your incorporation, as you've said?

MR HALFPENNY: Yes.

MS FURNESS: And by virtue of the amount of out-of-home
care work you do?

MR HALFPENNY: Mmm-hmm.

MS FURNESS: Is there any other external oversight body in
relation to your work?
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MR HALFPENNY: In relation to our education services, we
are required to be registered with the Victorian
Registration and Qualifications Authority. There's
a particular group of requirements we need to meet to be
registered as a school, as an education provider.

Our disability services and our family support
services are covered by the same standards that cover our
out-of-home care in Victoria. They're the primary
accountabilities.

MS FURNESS: As you work between various jurisdictions,
you would experience the difficulties, I take it, of
complying with different requirements?

MR HALFPENNY: There's a range of different requirements.
Obviously we're accredited by the Children's Guardian, the
DHHS standards in Victoria, and the departmental
requirements in WA, to name a few, so there are different
requirements and the interpretation of particular standards
is quite different.

MS FURNESS: Ms Kenny has indicated that the way that
Marist180 has dealt with that is to discover the highest
standard and just apply across the board to that standard.
Is that something you've considered?

MR HALFPENNY: There are areas where we have done that.
Certainly in relation to the reporting of incidents, we've
taken the Victorian system around incident reporting, which
is a - we use the system RiskMan to do that. We've
introduced that in jurisdictions - we've introduced that in
New South Wales where there's no requirement to report
incidents to that level of granular detail.

MS FURNESS: Sorry, report to whom?

MR HALFPENNY: In Victoria, they would be reported through
to the Department of Health and Human Services and also
we'd aggregate that data internally. In New South Wales,
we collect that data and aggregate it internally.

MS FURNESS: And don't report it to anyone?

MR HALFPENNY: No - well, the incident reporting process
does record whether there have been notifications to
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external agencies, so whether police were notified or
whether a mandatory report was made. That's our way of
recording those particular types of events.

MS FURNESS: Do you have any particular policies or
guidelines in relation to reporting to the police?

MR HALFPENNY: We do, and it's in our incident reporting
process. There is a requirement that, obviously, physical
assaults or serious crimes are reported to police, and
that's across all of our jurisdictions, although in Western
Australia the requirement from the department there is that
matters are reported via the department rather than us
reporting directly to the police authorities.

MS FURNESS: Does that apply to community services type
reporting as well?

MR HALFPENNY: Yes. So an allegation - it's first
reported to the department in Western Australia, yes.

MS FURNESS: Is that the Welfare Department or --

MR HALFPENNY: Yes, I think it's the Department of Child
Protection and Family Services in Western Australia.

MS FURNESS: Thank you. In the various areas you work,
they're contained in archdioceses or dioceses, I take it?

MR HALFPENNY: Yes.

MS FURNESS: Do you know whether there's any requirement
of you and/or the members in relation to the bishop of that
particular diocese?

MR HALFPENNY: The only requirement that I am aware of is
that if we move into a new jurisdiction, we usually seek
a meeting with the bishop to seek their assent to do so,
but that's the only requirement that I'm aware of.

MS FURNESS: When you say "seek their assent" to do that
work, do you understand that the bishop of the relevant
diocese has to permit you to work in his diocese?

MR HALFPENNY: That is my understanding. It's not
a formal protocol. It's a - I don't know how to describe
it, but it's a convention, if you like.
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MS FURNESS: Thank you. I have nothing further,
your Honour.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: Mr Halfpenny, you indicated that
you're registered with the Australian Charities and
Not-for-profits Commission. I just want to check with the
other three panel members - are your organisations also
registered with it, each of you?

MR WEST: Yes.

MR AUSTIN: Yes.

MS KENNY: Yes.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: Do you know, each of you, whether
you are also classified under that legislation as basic
religious charities or not?

MR HALFPENNY: I don't know.

MS KENNY: I'm unaware.

MR AUSTIN: I don't know.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: If the Australian Charities and
Not-for-profits Commission asked you to meet a set of
governance standards - there are five of them, which they
summarise as being to remain charitable, operate lawfully
and be run in an accountable and responsible way - I would
assume from your earlier answers to Counsel Assisting that
you would have no problems with that?

MR HALFPENNY: No, no problem.

MR WEST: No.

MR AUSTIN: No.

MS KENNY: No.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: Are you aware that charities must
meet a set of governance standards to be registered and
remain registered with the ACNC, but the governance
standards do not apply to a limited class of charities
called basic religious charities?
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MR HALFPENNY: I was not aware of that.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: Have you individually in your
organisations been asked by the ACNC to comply with
governance standards or to report to them on governance
standards?

MS KENNY: My understanding is that we report back with
regards to standards. However, that's probably a question
for the CFO. I can find that information and have that
provided, if you'd like.

MR WEST: For my part, the Catholic Church Endowment
Society Incorporated, as I understand it, reports in that
way. We, as an agency of that incorporated body, are
designated gift recipient holders, so we can give tax
deductions to those who donate to us. So that's the status
that we hold. How it fits exactly into what you're talking
of I'm not certain.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: If you wouldn't mind, because I can
see it's unclear to each of you, would you mind just
advising us what your precise relationship with the ACNC is
and what you are required to do or are exempted from doing?
I'm interested in that exemption for basic religious
charities, which doesn't seem to accord at all with your
practices, for instance.

One question particularly for you, Mr Halfpenny. You
fall under the corporations law. Under corporations law,
there has been established the Corporate Governance
Council, and they have adopted eight corporate governance
principles, but those are non-mandatory. Do you know if
your organisation has adopted those corporate governance
principles?

MR HALFPENNY: I don't know, no.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: When you respond to us, would you
mind just letting us know that as well?

MR HALFPENNY: I can certainly find out, absolutely.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: Thank you.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: Mr West, can you clarify
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something. You said that you're part of the agency called
the Catholic Church Endowment Society Incorporated; is that
right?

MR WEST: Sorry?

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: You're part of the Catholic
Church Endowment Society Incorporated?

MR WEST: Correct.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: Does that have a board?

MR WEST: No - sorry, sorry. The Catholic Church
Endowment Society Incorporated has a board, yes, the
diocesan finance council.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: So when you said before that you
report directly to the bishop via the vicar general, but
you don't have an advisory council or a board, is that
technically correct?

MR WEST: Yes, it is technically correct.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: How can you be the CEO of the
agency, and the agency of which you're part has a board,
and you're not responsible to the board at all? The legal
entity - I'm sorry, it's an unusual structure in Adelaide.
Catholic Church Endowment Society Incorporated has a board
of some description, which you've referred to as the
members of the finance council?

MR WEST: The diocesan finance council, correct, yes.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: You're CEO of an agency within
that legal entity. How could it not be that you would be
reporting to that board?

MR WEST: I report to the diocesan finance council in
matters of finance but not in matters of other aspects of
Centacare Catholic Family Services.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: So what's the legal structure or
what's the legal arrangement that has you reporting outside
of that agency through to the bishop or the vicar general?

MR WEST: There's no other structure. I report through --
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COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: Operationally?

MR WEST: Operationally, I report to the vicar general,
through to the archbishop.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: So if somebody wanted to take an
action against your organisation for something you did or
your staff did or your volunteers did, what would be the
legal authority that they would pursue?

MR WEST: The archbishop.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: Not the agency in which you sit,
which is the Catholic Church Endowment Society?

MR WEST: No, we're an agency of the Catholic Church
Endowment Society Incorporated. The archbishop, as
I understand it, is the sole trustee of that incorporated
body, so it would be the incorporated body that they would
pursue, which is the archbishop.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: You indicated that you have
a number of committees that provide advice, including
people that have been affected by your services, but just
can I ask this: as CEO, is it an ideal model where you
report just to an individual, the vicar general, who
reports through to the bishop, as distinct from reporting
through to a normal working board or an advisory council?
Are there drawbacks in doing that?

MR WEST: I don't feel there are. There is a governance
review currently being undertaken, and that may have
different outcomes. The way that I'm able to work and
undertake my responsibilities, it's a model that works very
well, and I think the proof of it working well is the range
of things that we do as an organisation, our reputation,
a whole range of things where those accountabilities coming
from within the organisation have been successful. There
may be others in that review who have a different view, and
that may change things.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: In terms of reporting loops back
in relation to child sexual abuse allegations, just in
relation to Adelaide, did I understand you correctly that
you would report those to the vicar general or to the
bishop?
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MR WEST: Well, to both, yes. As I say, I have direct
access to Archbishop Wilson, but my day-to-day working is
more commonly with the vicar general.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: To be absolutely clear about
that, there would be an expectation that the bishop would
be aware of all child sexual abuse notifications that you
make to the relevant government agency; is that correct?

MR WEST: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: Can I just ask in relation to
Marist180, again, just in relation to child sexual abuse
matters, the Marist youth services has come from a long
tradition of service delivery.

MS KENNY: Yes.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: Some of that is still playing
out in terms of people approaching the Marist Brothers in
relation to abuse that took place in their children's and
youth services. Can I just understand your organisation -
how does it respond to those that have been affected by
that abuse? Do you have any involvement at all or is that
a matter that is wholly undertaken by the Marist Brothers
themselves?

MS KENNY: We don't have any involvement in that. Every
once in a while, we might have a file that's requested for
a court proceeding, in which case we bring them out of
archives and make sure that they end up where they're
supposed to be. But that's the extent of our involvement.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: Do you provide any counselling
or other support to those victims of abuse in the previous
services?

MS KENNY: We do not.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: Just a question, I suppose, for
the panel. This is about governance and governance within
the Church structure. One of the things that is important,
which Archbishop Coleridge spoke about, is the different
arms of the Church, both those within community services,
education, human services, and those that are not. Has
there been any attempt by the Church more broadly to learn
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from the practices that you've incorporated into your
particular agencies? So have any of you entered into
a discussion with the bishop or other people within the
Church to actually learn from the processes, the practices,
the quality improvements that you've made, to inform other
parts of Church activity?

MR WEST: I'm happy to go first, Commissioner. That has
certainly been the case in the Adelaide Archdiocese. It
has been a mutual thing, to some extent, but the policies
that we've established through being involved in that
accreditation process as long as - going back to 2001
I believe have had an influence on the policies that now
exist for the archdiocese in child protection but also in
other areas, human resources, pretty much across the board.
And it's integrated with police checking. We're involved
there in the way that we do that.

In the Adelaide Archdiocese, we've moved to the
Department for Communities and Social Inclusion police
checks for all staff members, and that's really the highest
police check because it also includes people who haven't
necessarily been found guilty of an offence against a child
but where charges may have been laid, or even suspicions.
So that's a higher standard than certainly what we would
have had four or five years ago through CrimTrac.

MR AUSTIN: In our context at Wollongong, there would be
a couple of levels. There's a diocese child protection
committee. There's a CatholicCare one as well. There's
a diocese child protection committee, and the
representation - I sit on that, as director of
CatholicCare, the director of Catholic Education and other
senior staff, as well as the bishop. That's a forum to
exchange information and obviously develop good practice
throughout the diocese as a whole in terms of child
protection.

That body is also doing some work at the moment by
seeking the input of other staff from the various agencies
in terms of the child-safe institutions and how we can
continue to do improvements and learn from across the
board.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: Given that, in Wollongong, would
it be the expectation that a matter of child sexual abuse
would be dealt with in the same manner, consistent across
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the diocese, irrespective of the nature of the work or the
involvement of the child in terms of parish or other
diocesan works, including your own - would there be now
a consistent approach?

MR AUSTIN: Yes.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: Would that also be true in
Adelaide?

MR WEST: Yes.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: I'm sorry, before you move on,
you've just said yes, and yet earlier in your evidence you
indicated that your staff were well trained and well
understood trauma?

MR AUSTIN: Yes.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: You described them as trauma
informed?

MR AUSTIN: Yes.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: Are you saying to us that you think
the diocesan authorities are trauma informed?

MR AUSTIN: No, I'd separate it in terms of process.
Processes would be standard, is my observation. The
knowledge base would be quite different across, so the
trauma informed area - my sense would be that would be much
more my staff that would have that; some in the Catholic
Education area, but, again, by their area of specialty,
education is more the knowledge base.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: You see, briefly, before we
continue, the Royal Commission has a particular interest in
pastoral care and victims and survivors needing that to
come from faith-based organisations and institutions, and
therefore understanding trauma is critical to having
sympathetic and compassionate trauma care. That's why I'm
asking that question.

MR AUSTIN: Yes, yes.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: Has there been any attempt from the
diocesan authorities to ask you to convey your learnings to
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them?

MR AUSTIN: Not specifically on trauma-informed care at
this stage, Commissioner.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: Thank you.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: What would be the circumstance
in the Adelaide Archdiocese?

MR WEST: Our model tends to be that we, as experienced
people in Centacare, could provide advice, but usually
there would be someone external to the Catholic system who
would be involved if there was an investigation or those
sorts of things. That's certainly an influence that we at
Centacare would have. We recognise that for people to have
confidence in the outcomes of investigations, it needs to
be seen to be independent and actually be independent.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: Could I just push that a little
bit. Do you believe that there would be a consistent
approach in relation to a child sexual abuse matter within
the archdiocese, irrespective of where that abuse occurred
or was reported?

MR WEST: I couldn't guarantee that, because I don't - in
Catholic Education, for example, I wouldn't be involved, so
I couldn't answer for Catholic Education. But to be asked
advice, if that were to happen in a parish circumstance -
and I'd need to say that I'm not aware of that being the
case, but if it did, then I would expect that we may have
an influence on that, and if we did have an influence on
that, this independent aspect would be important.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: Without committing you to or
obligating you to the advice you would give to the
archbishop, taking Mr Austin's approach that he has
explained in relation to Wollongong, would there be some
merit in having an archdiocesan child protection committee
or body that would ensure consistency across the
archdiocese?

MR WEST: We do have a child protection council.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: So does that body not coordinate
the responses in terms of, at least, processes across the
archdiocese?
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MR WEST: I think that that would be their aim, their
goal, their hope. I'm just saying, in reality, I can't be
absolutely certain about that.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: I just want to push it one bit
further. Is that because you simply don't know or, to your
knowledge, there are no agreed protocols in place that go
across the archdiocese?

MR WEST: There are agreed protocols in place. I don't
know in practice. I'm not on that particular committee or
council, and I think I'd draw the line at Catholic
Education because that's not an area that I'm involved in
really at all.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: The last question, just in
relation to MacKillop Family Services. That has
a membership board made up of the three orders, and you've
described that. What's the reporting process to the three
orders - the Mercys, Josephites and the Christian
Brothers - in relation to child sexual abuse matters? Must
they be notified, through that membership group or body, of
those matters or does it stop with your board of directors?

MR HALFPENNY: It would stop with the board of directors.
It may be reported at the AGM or one of the three meetings
they have with members through the course of the year, but
it wouldn't be a standard item, I would imagine. Again,
I'm not part of those discussions, so I couldn't say with
certainty, but I could certainly find out.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: The final question across the
whole of the panel is, is there a view in relation to the
public reporting in the annual reports of complaints or
allegations of child sexual abuse or abuse more generally
to the wider public?

Some people have said that all charities or other
bodies should be required to report on the number of
allegations or matters that have arisen in relation to
child sexual abuse, and that should be publicly reported -
not the details of it but simply that it has occurred and
there has been a response.

Others may have a different view, that that's not
information that should be disclosed. Again, it may only
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be a very infrequent occurrence, but could I just get
a sense of whether you have a view about that?

MS KENNY: If I may, if we were going to go down the track
of reporting that publicly, I think it would also be
important to have a timeliness measure as well, to see how
quickly there would have been responses to those complaints
or allegations, in order to quantify the quality of service
and follow-up.

COMMISSIONER FITZGERALD: Other comments?

MR HALFPENNY: I think that - and, again, I would imagine
that it's a - it would be a good requirement to have if it
was coordinated through, say, funding bodies, so you were
comparing like services with like services. Out of hand,
I would say, yes, it's a good idea. Obviously, given the
work of the Royal Commission, you want to be transparent
about these things, but certainly you would want to
carefully think through about how that was done. Out of
hand, I would say it's an idea with merit.

MR WEST: Yes, I find myself uncertain, to be frank,
Commissioner. I think with the nature of the work that we
do at Centacare, there are all sorts of confidentiality
issues. I'm really just thinking about the people who may
have been in that circumstance, the people who are the
victims or have been abused, and the identification.

Transparency is crucial. Whether that's
a transparency measure, I don't know that it is. I may
have a different view when I walk away from here under less
pressure to sort of think that through, which I'd prefer
probably to do.

I'm also in the position where I haven't had to decide
that, because in my time since 1989 we've not been in that
circumstance, which I'm relieved about, because every day
we have 540 staff members with access to children who are
in, from time to time, vulnerable circumstances. I think
our systems allow those children to make allegations and be
appropriately responded to, so I have a level of confidence
that there haven't been any reports, because there hasn't
been any abuse in our organisation.

I can see why it would be a good idea. I'm just -
yes, I'll leave it there.
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MR AUSTIN: Commissioner, in principle I think it's a good
direction to take. Again, in terms of then more detail
around the context and how it would be done, I think there
would be a role for community education in the giving of
that sort of information publicly. I do think in principle
it's a good thing, but I think how it's set up and how it's
introduced more broadly to the public would be
a significant piece of that work.

COMMISSIONER MURRAY: Just continuing this line of
discussion, it depends how you think about these things, of
course, and in corporate reporting, material risk is
a concept that's well understood. In other words, if there
is a material risk in some way to your organisation or your
operation, particularly financial, you should report it to
your shareholders or owners.

Now, you're differently constituted as legal entities,
but that is another way of looking at it because, of
course, failure in duty of care, or a failure in an
organisation which results in a child being harmed, can
result in material financial risk. As we've seen with the
Catholic Church and other institutions throughout society,
the failure to respond adequately to child sexual abuse has
trashed reputations and affected the finances and the
operation of organisations.

So if you were to think about it, does putting it in
that context alter your initial reaction to
Commissioner Fitzgerald's question?

MR WEST: For my part, certainly. I'm just caught up on
what that actually means for the actual person that has
been abused in that circumstance. They may choose for that
to be public, and that's fine. I'm just not sure about
what impact that might actually have on that person if, out
of the blue one year, Centacare or Catholic Family Services
in Adelaide reported one case of abuse. That would be my
concern.

In terms of organisational reputation, that's not what
I'm actually thinking about.

COMMISSIONER ATKINSON: Mr Halfpenny, just a couple of
questions, if I could, about that software you told us
about from the UK, Viewpoint. When was that introduced?
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MR HALFPENNY: At MacKillop, it was introduced in,
I think, 2013.

COMMISSIONER ATKINSON: I'm sorry?

MR HALFPENNY: In 2013, we piloted it for the first time.

COMMISSIONER ATKINSON: About four years ago?

MR HALFPENNY: Yes.

COMMISSIONER ATKINSON: Has it been used to report matters
of concern?

MR HALFPENNY: It has. There hasn't been child sexual
abuse reported through that, but there have certainly been
matters which would fall into the concerning quality of
care. So I think, for us, it's not necessarily a platform
that you would want to rely on for reporting child sexual
abuse, but it's more about creating that practice
environment where the voice of young people is heard and
listened to and responded to.

COMMISSIONER ATKINSON: How many times do you think it has
been actually utilised by people who have reported anything
in those four years?

MR HALFPENNY: We do it in a set period. It's not open
the entire time. We will do it annually. So we'll have an
annual period where we'll do a Viewpoint survey with all
children and young people in the school. Our next one is
due next month. We are rolling that out, yes.

COMMISSIONER ATKINSON: Thank you.

MR HALFPENNY: Can I just say it's the same software that
was used federally to assess the outcomes standards. The
federal government signed up to Viewpoint when they did
a survey of clients to assess those standards.

THE CHAIR: Ms Needham, do you have any questions?

MS NEEDHAM: Just very briefly, your Honour.

<EXAMINATION BY MS NEEDHAM:
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MS NEEDHAM: Ms Kenny, the annual report which you've been
asked questions about is the 2014-15 annual report, and
that annual report sets out the governance chart on
page 34. I probably don't need to take you to it directly,
but that governance chart shows that Marist180, as it now
is, is a company limited by guarantee. Is that still the
case?

MS KENNY: It is still the case.

MS NEEDHAM: It's managed by a board of directors. How
many directors, are you aware?

MS KENNY: I believe there's seven.

MS NEEDHAM: What is the range of skills on that board of
directors?

MS KENNY: It's a broad range of skills, everywhere from
law and counselling or psychology all the way through to
private enterprise.

MS NEEDHAM: And Brothers of the Marist order make up
three of those appointments; is that right?

MS KENNY: Yes.

MS NEEDHAM: In that annual report, Marist180 acknowledges
the work of the Royal Commission. Can you tell the
Commission how Marist180 has incorporated the work of the
Commission to date, to your knowledge?

MS KENNY: Yes, there's a few things that I can point to.
Certainly we keep across the emerging information that is
made available and reflect on our internal practices.
We've made a commitment to dedicate a quality team across
the organisation to ensure that a number of standards are
met, not just where there's accreditation requirements but
where we wish to excel.

Similar to Mr West, we are going down the QIC pathway
so that we can make sure that we gather information and
make sure that we are on track with regards to meeting
those standards.

One of the other things that we've done is to actually
do a review of our therapeutic framework to recognise not



1
2

3
4
5
6
7
8

9
10
11
12

13
14
15
16
17
18

19
20
21
22
23
24

25
26
27
28

29
30
31
32
33
34

35
36
37
38
39
40

41
42
43
44

45
46
47

.15/02/2017 (249) KENNY/AUSTIN/WEST/HALFPENNY

Transcript produced by DTI

25518

just trauma-informed practice through a complex trauma lens
but to broaden that out towards other areas of trauma, such
as singular points of events that may have caused trauma,
to try to improve the practices that we have on a daily
basis.

We've also made efforts with regards to a survey
that's done with clients. There is an annual survey
process that's done. Moreover, there's an open periodic
survey that allows people to answer questions such as, "Do
I feel safe in my home environment?" So those are some of
the initiatives that have been taken.

There's also the professional standards manager
position, which, while it has been in place for
approximately four years, has been refocused as of late to
make sure that the reporting now goes straight to the CEO
and COS, chief of operational services, as well. That
happens on a weekly basis so that they keep apprised of the
situations and any open investigations and, if they're
closed, the reasons for that and the follow-up actions. So
those are some of the things we've put in place.

MS NEEDHAM: Thank you very much.

Moving on to you, Mr Austin, you were asked some
questions about child protection policies having to be
approved by the bishop, and you also gave some evidence
about the governance structure having a report to the
bishop but taking advice from the advisory council. In
your experience, does Bishop Ingham attend to the advice
given to him by, firstly, you?

MR AUSTIN: Most definitely.

MS NEEDHAM: What is his position, as far as you're aware,
as to accepting advice from the advisory council?

MR AUSTIN: In the time I've been director, I haven't
observed any time that he hasn't taken on board the advice
of the advisory council or a recommendation from it.

MS NEEDHAM: Is that only in the area of child protection
and policies or more broadly?

MR AUSTIN: No, more broadly.
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MS NEEDHAM: Thank you. Now, what is the position of
CatholicCare Wollongong in either contributing to and/or
recognising and implementing the work of the Royal
Commission?

MR AUSTIN: I think the diocese - we'd be in different
places. The various agencies, organisations such as
CatholicCare, with the history and the culture and
practice, would be much further ahead than parishes would
be. Education would similarly be very well advanced. But
in terms of the protocols and the commitment, that's
universal and across. Certainly the understanding,
I think, is one of the questions around the trauma
informed, and so on - the level of understanding, we're not
all in the same place as a diocese as a whole at this point
in time.

MS NEEDHAM: Thank you. Mr West, your annual report, too,
notes that Centacare Adelaide provided feedback to the
Royal Commission on some of its areas of interest and notes
that you're looking forward to the recommendations that
might come down. Is there anything that Centacare Adelaide
has done to implement recommendations already made by the
Royal Commission?

MR WEST: We reviewed our child protection policy once
those 10, with the associated elements, came out or were
provided by the Royal Commission. We've been doing the
things that were talked about in there for at least 15 or
16 years in Centacare in Adelaide, and so whilst there's no
doubt that it provides a framework which is clearer than
the framework we would have had, we can actually not only
live with those things, but we believe that we are meeting
the generalities of them. Every day, we can do better.
Every day, we can improve. That's our attitude as an
organisation. The child focus and the client focus that we
have as a basic value in the organisation means that we fit
with those 10 standards that have been put forward.

MS NEEDHAM: Thank you. Now, Dr Halfpenny, finally, you
gave some evidence that, effectively, your agency calls
upon the bishop when operating in a diocese in which you
haven't operated before. Have you ever had any pushback or
been refused permission to operate?

MR HALFPENNY: No.



1
2

3
4
5
6
7
8

9
10
11
12

13
14
15
16
17
18

19
20
21
22
23
24

25
26
27
28

29
30
31
32
33
34

35
36
37
38
39
40

41
42
43
44

45
46
47

.15/02/2017 (249) KENNY/AUSTIN/WEST/HALFPENNY

Transcript produced by DTI

25520

MS NEEDHAM: So is it more of a politeness call than
anything else?

MR HALFPENNY: That's my understanding, yes.

MS NEEDHAM: For you, your annual report also acknowledges
the work of the Royal Commission. Can you tell the
Commissioners what your organisation has been doing along
those lines?

MR HALFPENNY: We've done a range of different things.
There are some simple things like, in relation to the
retention of staff records, we were complying with the
seven-year time frame to keep staff records; we've actually
altered that now to 30 years, given that the Royal
Commission has been reporting on the length of time it has
taken for young people, children, to disclose sexual abuse.

We have also undertaken a systematic and comprehensive
review of our policies and procedures around incorporating
child-safe elements into those particular documents and
practices.

Some of the more specific things as well - as
a significant out-of-home care provider, we're conscious
that one of the things that came out of the public hearing
in Case Study 24 on preventing sexual abuse in out-of-home
care was the issue of child-to-child sexual abuse in
out-of-home care and also the sexual exploitation of
children and young people in out-of-home care. So last
year we commissioned a project with the University of
Melbourne specifically focusing on the development of
programs and resources to address the risk of
child-to-child sexual abuse and sexual exploitation in
out-of-home care.

We know that oftentimes material about respectful
relationships and safe sexualities is delivered in schools.
We know that children in particular in residential care are
often not engaged with schools and are often missing out on
that curriculum. So the idea is to develop a program for
residential care that can be applied in residential care
that's tailored to that particular cohort to address those
particular issues, to address that risk.

To date, the academic that has been engaged has
completed a scoping review, and last week we had an expert
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advisory group meeting bringing clinicians, educators,
academics and practitioners from across Australia who have
expertise in that particular area, whether it's around
sexual education or - and Victoria Police were also
involved, given their involvement in the sexual
exploitation protocol in Victoria.

So there's a range of different things we've done
directly in response to some of the findings that have been
coming out of the Royal Commission. That's a few of those
things.

MS NEEDHAM: No further questions, your Honour.

MS FURNESS: Just one matter, your Honour. I take it that
each of you receives more than $100,000 in funding from one
or more state governments? Perhaps you could each answer?

MS KENNY: Yes.

MR AUSTIN: Yes.

MR WEST: Yes.

MR HALFPENNY: Yes.

MS FURNESS: Under the requirements for basic religious
charities, the exemptions are available to people or
organisations who fit a number of criteria, one of which is
not receiving more than $100,000 in government grants in
the current financial year. So that might assist in
understanding whether or not you are a basic religious
charity. I'll leave that with you.

Thank you. Nothing further, your Honour.

THE CHAIR: Yes, well, then, can I say on behalf of the
Commissioners thank you to each of you for your
contribution and for the work that you do. Now you may be
formally excused.

<THE WITNESSES WITHDREW

THE CHAIR: We will adjourn until 10 tomorrow morning.

AT 3.35PM THE COMMISSION WAS ADJOURNED
TO THURSDAY, 16 FEBRUARY 2017 AT 10AM
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